

UNITEDHEALTHCARE® COMMUNITY PLAN: RADIOLOGY IMAGING COVERAGE DETERMINATION GUIDELINE

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only)

V1.0.2025

Guideline Number: CSRAD008OH.D

Effective Date: November 1, 2025

Application (for Ohio Only)

This Medical Policy only applies to the state of Ohio. Any requests for services that are stated as unproven or services for which there is a coverage or quantity limit will be evaluated for medical necessity using Ohio Administrative Code 5160-1-01.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 1 of 105

Table of Contents

Guideline

Related Community Plan Policies

Application (For Ohio Only)

Guideline Development (Preface-1)

Benefits, Coverage Policies, and Eligibility Issues (Preface-2)

Clinical Information (Preface-3)

Coding Issues (Preface-4)

Whole-Body Imaging (Preface-5)

References (Preface-6)

Copyright Information (Preface-7)

Trademarks (Preface-8)

General (Neck-1)

Dysphagia and Upper Digestive Tract Disorders (Neck-3)

Neck Mass/Swelling/ Adenopathy (Neck-5)

Recurrent Laryngeal Nerve Palsy (Neck-7)

Thyroid and Parathyroid (Neck-8)

Imaging of the Larynx, Trachea, and Bronchus (Neck-9)

Neck Pain (Neck-10)

Salivary Gland Disorders (Neck-11)

Sore Throat, Odynophagia, and Hoarseness (Neck-12)

Policy History and Instructions for Use

V1.0.2025

Related Community Plan Policies

\sim				
(∹	uic	וםו	lın	Δ
J	uiu		I I I I	ᆫ

Related Community Plan Policies

V1.0.2025

Related Community Plan Policies

Related Community Plan Policies

v1.0.2025

General Policies

• General Head Imaging Guidelines

Pediatric Policies

Pediatric Neck Imaging Guidelines

Page 4 of 105

V1.0.2025

Application (For Ohio Only)

\sim			
(🛶 (Π	Δ	line
v	aıu		III IC

Application (For Ohio Only)

Effective: November 1, 2025 Page 5 of 105

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

Application (For Ohio Only)

Application for Ohio OH UHC

v1.0.2025

• This Medical Policy only applies to the state of Ohio. Any requests for services that are stated as unproven or services for which there is a coverage or quantity limit will be evaluated for medical necessity using Ohio Administrative Code 5160-1-01.

Page 6 of 105

V1.0.2025

Guideline Development (Preface-1)

\sim				
Gu		ΩІ	lın	Ω
u	ıv			•

Guideline Development (Preface-1.1)

Effective: November 1, 2025 Page 7 of 105

Guideline Development (Preface-1.1)

PRF.GG.0001.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

- These evidence-based, proprietary clinical guidelines evaluate a range of advanced imaging and procedures, including NM, US, CT, MRI, PET, Radiation Oncology, Sleep Studies, as well as Cardiac, musculoskeletal and Spine interventions.
- UnitedHealthcare reserves the right to change and update the guidelines. The
 guidelines undergo a formal review annually. These clinical guidelines are based
 on current evidence supported by major national and international association and
 society guidelines and criteria, peer-reviewed literature, major treatises as well as,
 input from health plans, and practicing academic and community-based physicians.
- These guidelines are not intended to supersede or replace sound medical judgment, but instead, should facilitate the identification of the most appropriate imaging or other designated procedure given the individual's clinical condition. These guidelines are written to cover medical conditions as experienced by the majority of individuals. However, these guidelines may not be applicable in certain clinical circumstances, and physician judgment can override the guidelines.
- These guidelines provide evidence-based, clinical benefits with a focus on health care quality and patient safety.
- Clinical decisions, including treatment decisions, are the responsibility of the individual and his/her provider. Clinicians are expected to use independent medical judgment, which takes into account the clinical circumstances to determine individual management decisions.
- UnitedHealthcare supports the Choosing Wisely initiative (https://www.choosingwisely.org/) by the American Board of Internal Medicine (ABIM) Foundation and many national physician organizations, to reduce the overuse of diagnostic tests that are low value, no value, or whose risks are greater than the benefits.

V1.0.2025

Benefits, Coverage Policies, and Eligibility Issues (Preface-2)

Guideline

Benefits, Coverage Policies, and Eligibility Issues (Preface-2.1) References (Preface-2)

Benefits, Coverage Policies, and Eligibility Issues (Preface-2.1)

PRF.BC.0002.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

Investigational and Experimental Studies

- Certain studies, treatments, procedures, or devices may be considered experimental, investigational, or unproven for any condition, illness, disease, injury being treated if one of the following is present:
 - if there is a paucity of supporting evidence;
 - if the evidence has not matured to exhibit improved health parameters;
 - if clinical utility has not been demonstrated in any condition; OR
 - if the study, treatment, procedure, or device lacks a collective opinion of support
- Supporting evidence includes standards that are based on credible scientific evidence
 published in peer-reviewed medical literature (such as well conducted randomized
 clinical trials or cohort studies with a sample size of sufficient statistical power)
 generally recognized by the relevant medical community. Collective opinion of
 support includes physician specialty society recommendations and the views of
 physicians practicing in relevant clinical areas when physician specialty society
 recommendations are not available.

Clinical and Research Trials

- Similar to investigational and experimental studies, clinical trial imaging requests will be considered to determine whether they meet these evidence-based clinical guidelines.
- Imaging studies which are inconsistent with established clinical standards, or are requested for data collection and not used in direct clinical management are not supported.¹

Legislative Mandate

 State and federal legislations may need to be considered in the review of advanced imaging requests.

V1.0.2025

References (Preface-2)

v1.0.2025

1. Coverage of Clinical Trials under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; 42 U.S.C.A. § 300gg-8

Page 11 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

Clinical Information (Preface-3)

Guideline

Clinical Information (Preface-3.1) References (Preface-3)

Clinical Information (Preface-3.1)

PRF.CL.0003.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

Clinical Documentation and Age Considerations

- These clinical guidelines use an evidence-based approach to determine the most appropriate procedure for each individual, at the most appropriate time in the diagnostic and treatment cycle. These clinical guidelines are framed by:
 - clinical presentation of the individual, rather than the studies requested
 - adequate clinical information that must be submitted to UnitedHealthcare in order to establish medical necessity for advanced imaging or other designated procedures includes, but is not limited to, the following:
 - Pertinent clinical evaluation should include a recent detailed history, physical examination²⁰ since the onset or change in symptoms, and/or laboratory and prior imaging studies.
 - Condition-specific guideline sections may describe additional clinical information which is required for a pertinent clinical evaluation.
 - The Spine and Musculoskeletal guidelines require x-ray studies from when the current episode of symptoms has started or changed.
 - Advanced imaging or other designated procedures should not be ordered prior to clinical evaluation of an individual by the physician treating the individual. This may include referral to a consultant specialist who will make further treatment decisions.
 - Other meaningful technological contact (telehealth visit, telephone or video call, electronic mail or messaging) since the onset or change in symptoms by an established individual can serve as a pertinent clinical evaluation.
 - Some conditions may require a face-to-face evaluation as discussed in the applicable condition-specific guideline sections.
 - A recent clinical evaluation may be unnecessary if the individual is undergoing a guideline-supported, scheduled follow-up imaging or other designated procedural evaluation. Exceptions due to routine surveillance indications are addressed in the applicable condition-specific guideline sections.
 - the evidence-based approach to determine the most appropriate procedure for each individual requires submission of medical records pertinent to the requested imaging or other designated procedures.
- Many conditions affecting the pediatric population are different diagnoses than those
 occurring in the adult population. For those diseases which occur in both pediatric
 and adult populations, minor differences may exist in management due to individual

age, comorbidities, and differences in disease natural history between children and adults.

• Individuals who are 18 years old or younger¹⁹ should be imaged according to the Pediatric Imaging Guidelines if discussed in the condition-specific guideline sections. Any conditions not specifically discussed in the Pediatric Imaging Guidelines should be imaged according to the General Imaging Guidelines. Individuals who are >18 years old should be imaged according to the General Imaging Guidelines, except where directed otherwise by a specific guideline section.

General Imaging Information

- "Standard" or "conventional" imaging is most often performed in the initial and subsequent evaluations of malignancy. Standard or conventional imaging includes plain film, CT, MRI, or US.
 - Often, further advanced imaging is needed when initial imaging, such as ultrasound, CT, or MRI does not answer the clinical question. Uncertain, indeterminate, inconclusive, or equivocal may describe these situations.
- Appropriate use of contrast is a very important component of evidence-based advanced imaging use.
 - The appropriate levels of contrast for an examination (i.e., without contrast, with contrast, without and with contrast) is determined by the evidence-based guidance reflected in the condition-specific guideline sections.
 - If, during the performance of a non-contrast imaging study, there is the unexpected need to use contrast in order to evaluate a possible abnormality, then that is appropriate.¹

Ultrasound

- Diagnostic ultrasound uses high-frequency sound waves to evaluate soft tissue structures and vascular structures utilizing grey scale and Doppler techniques.
- Ultrasound allows for dynamic real-time imaging at the bedside.
 - Ultrasound is limited in areas where there is dense bone or other calcification.
 - Ultrasound also has a relatively limited imaging window so may be of limited value in evaluating very large abnormalities.
 - In general, ultrasound is highly operator-dependent, and proper training and experience are required to perform consistent, high-quality evaluations.

- Indications for ultrasound may include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - Obstetric and gynecologic imaging
 - Soft tissue and visceral imaging of the chest, abdomen, pelvis, and extremities
 - Brain and spine imaging when not obscured by dense bony structures
 - Vascular imaging when not obscured by dense bony structures
 - Procedural guidance when not obscured by dense bony structures
 - Initial evaluation of ill-defined soft tissue masses or fullness and differentiating adenopathy from mass or cyst. Prior to advanced imaging, ultrasound can be very beneficial in selecting the proper modality, body area, image sequences, and contrast level that will provide the most definitive information for the individual.
- More specific guidance for ultrasound usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.

Computed Tomography (CT)

- The AMA CPT® manual does not describe nor assign any minimum or maximum number of sequences for any CT study. CT imaging protocols are often influenced by the individual's clinical situation and additional sequences are not uncommon. There are numerous CT protocols that may be performed to evaluate specific clinical questions, and this technology is constantly undergoing development.
- CT utilizes ionizing radiation to create cross-sectional and volumetric images of the body.
 - Advantages over ultrasound include a much larger field of view and faster completion time in general. Disadvantages compared to ultrasound include lack of portability and exposure to ionizing radiation.
 - Advantages over MRI include faster imaging and a more spacious scanner area limiting claustrophobia. Disadvantages compared to MRI include decreased soft tissue definition, especially with non-contrast imaging, and exposure to ionizing radiation.
- CT can be performed without, with, or without and with intravenous (IV) contrast depending on the clinical indication and body area.
 - In general, non-contrast imaging is appropriate for evaluating structures with significant tissue density differences such as lung parenchyma and bony structures, or when there is a contraindication to contrast.
 - In general, CT with contrast is the most common level of contrast and can be used when there is need for improved vascular or soft tissue resolution, including better characterization of known or suspected malignancy, as well as infectious and inflammatory conditions.

- CT without and with contrast has a limited role as the risks of doubling the ionizing radiation exposure rarely outweigh the benefits of multiphasic imaging, though there are some exceptions which include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - Characterization of a mass
 - Characterization of arterial and venous anatomy
 - CT with contrast may be used to better characterize findings on a very recent (within two weeks) inconclusive non-contrast CT where the guidelines would support CT without and with contrast.
- More specific guidance for CT contrast usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.
- Shellfish allergy:
 - It is commonly assumed that an allergy to shellfish indicates iodine allergy, and that this implies an allergy to iodinated contrast media used with CT. However, this is NOT true. Shellfish allergy is due to tropomyosins. Iodine plays no role in these allergic reactions. Allergies to shellfish do not increase the risk of reaction to iodinated contrast media any more than that of other allergens.¹
- Enteric contrast (oral or rectal) is sometimes used in abdominal imaging. There is no specific CPT® code which refers to enteric contrast.
- The appropriate contrast level and anatomic region in CT imaging is specific to the clinical indication, as listed in the condition-specific guideline sections.
- CT should not be used to replace MRI in an attempt to avoid sedation unless it is listed as a recommended study in the appropriate condition-specific guideline.
- There are significant potential adverse effects associated with the use of iodinated contrast media. These include hypersensitivity reactions, thyroid dysfunction, and contrast-induced nephropathy (CIN). Individuals with impaired renal function are at increased risk for CIN.²
- Both contrast CT and MRI may be considered to have the same risk profile with renal failure (GFR <30 mL/min).
- The use of CT contrast should proceed with caution in pregnant and breastfeeding individuals. There is a theoretical risk of contrast toxicity to the fetal and infant thyroid. The procedure can be performed if the specific need for that contrast-enhanced procedure outweighs risk to the fetus. Breastfeeding individuals may reduce this risk by choosing to pump and discard breast milk for 12-24 hours after the contrast injection.
- CT without contrast may be appropriate if clinical criteria for CT with contrast are met AND the individual has/is:
 - elevated blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and/or creatinine
 - renal insufficiency
 - allergies to iodinated contrast

- thyroid disease which could be treated with I-131
- diabetes
- very elderly
- urgent or emergent settings due to availability
- trauma
- CT is superior to other imaging modalities in certain conditions including, but not limited to, the following:
 - Screening following trauma
 - Imaging pulmonary disease
 - Imaging abdominal and pelvic viscera
 - Imaging of complex fractures
 - Evaluation of inconclusive findings on Ultrasound or MRI, or if there is a contraindication to MRI
- More specific guidance for CT usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.

Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

- The AMA CPT® manual does not describe nor assign any minimum or maximum number of sequences for any MRI study. MRI protocols are often influenced by the individual's clinical situation and additional sequences are not uncommon. There are numerous MRI sequences that may be performed to evaluate specific clinical questions, and this technology is constantly undergoing development.
- Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) utilizes the interaction between the intrinsic radiofrequency of certain molecules in the body (hydrogen in most cases) and a strong external magnetic field.
 - MRI is often superior for advanced imaging of soft tissues and can also define physiological processes in some instances (e.g., edema, loss of circulation [AVN], and increased vascularity [tumors]).
 - MRI does not use ionizing radiation and even non-contrast images have much higher soft tissue definition than CT or Ultrasound.
 - MRI typically takes much longer than either CT or Ultrasound, and for some individuals may require sedation. It is also much more sensitive to individual motion that can degrade image quality than either CT or Ultrasound.
- MRI Breast and MRI Chest are not interchangeable, as they focus detailed sequences on different adjacent body parts.
- MRI may be utilized either as the primary advanced imaging modality, or when further definition is needed based on CT or ultrasound imaging.
- Most orthopedic and dental implants are not magnetic. These include hip and knee replacements; plates, screws, and rods used to treat fractures; and cavity fillings. Yet,

all of these metal implants can distort the MRI image if near the part of the body being scanned.

- Other implants, however, may have contraindications to MRI. These include the following:
 - Pacemakers
 - ICD or heart valves
 - Metal implants in the brain
 - Metal implants in the eyes or ears
 - Infusion catheters and bullets or shrapnel
- CT can therefore be an alternative study to MRI in these scenarios.
- The contrast level and anatomic region in MRI imaging is specific to the clinical indication, as listed in the specific guideline sections.
- MRI utilizing Xenon Xe 129 (CPT® C9791) for contrast is considered investigational and experimental at this time. MRI with or with and without contrast in these guidelines refers to MRI utilizing gadolinium for contrast.
- MRI is commonly performed without, without and with contrast.
 - Non-contrast imaging offers excellent tissue definition.
 - Imaging without and with contrast is commonly used when needed to better characterize tissue perfusion and vascularization.
 - Most contrast is gadolinium based and causes T2 brightening of the vascular and extracellular spaces.
 - Some specialized gadolinium and non-gadolinium contrast agents are available, and most commonly used for characterizing liver lesions.
 - MRI with contrast only is rarely appropriate and is usually used to better characterize findings on a recent inconclusive non-contrast MRI, commonly called a completion study.
 - MRI contrast is contraindicated in pregnant individuals.
 - More specific guidance for MRI contrast usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.
- MRI may be preferred in individuals with renal failure and in individuals allergic to intravenous CT contrast.
 - Both contrast CT and MRI may be considered to have the same risk profile with renal failure (GFR <30 mL/min).²
 - Gadolinium can cause Nephrogenic Systemic Fibrosis (NSF). The greater the
 exposure to gadolinium in individuals with a low GFR (especially if on dialysis), the
 greater the chance of individuals developing NSF.
 - Multiple studies have demonstrated potential for gadolinium deposition following the use of gadolinium-based contrast agents (GBCAs) for MRI studies.³⁻⁷ The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has noted that there is currently no evidence to suggest that gadolinium retention in the brain is harmful and restricting

gadolinium-based contrast agents (GBCAs) use is not warranted at this time. It has been recommended that GBCA use should be limited to circumstances in which additional information provided by the contrast agent is necessary and the necessity of repetitive MRIs with GBCAs should be assessed.⁸

- A CT may be approved in place of an MRI when clinical criteria are met for MRI AND there is a contraindication to having an MRI (pacemaker, ICD, insulin pump, neurostimulator, etc.).
 - When replacing MRI with CT, contrast level matching should occur as follows:
 - MRI without contrast → CT without contrast
 - MRI without and with contrast → CT with contrast or CT without and with contrast
- The following situations may impact the appropriateness for MRI and or MR contrast:
 - Caution should be taken in the use of gadolinium in individuals with renal failure.
 - The use of gadolinium contrast agents is contraindicated during pregnancy unless the specific need for that procedure outweighs risk to the fetus.
 - MRI can be performed for non-ferromagnetic body metals (i.e., titanium), although some imaging facilities will consider it contraindicated if recent surgery, regardless of the metal type.
- MRI should not be used as a replacement for CT for the sole reason of avoidance of ionizing radiation when MRI is not supported in the condition-based guidelines, since it does not solve the problem of overutilization.
- MRI is superior to other imaging modalities in certain conditions including, but not limited to, the following:
 - Imaging the brain and spinal cord
 - Characterizing visceral and musculoskeletal soft tissue masses
 - Evaluating musculoskeletal soft tissues including ligaments and tendons
 - Evaluating inconclusive findings on ultrasound or CT
 - Individuals who are pregnant or have high radiation sensitivity
 - Suspicion, diagnosis, or surveillance of infections
- More specific guidance for MRI usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.

Positron Emission Tomography (PET)

- PET is a nuclear medicine study that uses a positron emitting radiotracer to create cross-sectional and volumetric images based on tissue metabolism.
- Conventional imaging (frequently CT, sometimes MRI or bone scan) of the affected area(s) drives much of initial and restaging and surveillance imaging for malignancy and other chronic conditions. PET is not indicated for surveillance imaging unless specifically stated in the condition-specific guideline sections.
- PET/MRI is generally not supported, see <u>PET-MRI (Preface-5.3)</u>.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

- PET is rarely performed as a single modality, but is typically performed as a combined PET/CT.
 - The unbundling of PET/CT into separate PET and diagnostic CT CPT® codes is not supported, because PET/CT is done as a single study.
- PET/CT lacks the tissue definition of CT or MRI, but is fairly specific for metabolic activity based on the radiotracer used.
- Indications for PET/CT may include the following:
 - Oncologic Imaging for evaluation of tumor metabolic activity
 - Cardiac Imaging for evaluation of myocardial metabolic activity
 - Brain Imaging for evaluation of metabolic activity for procedural planning
- More specific guidance for PET usage, including exceptions to this general guidance, can be found throughout the condition-specific guidelines.

Overutilization of Advanced Imaging

- A number of recent reports describe overutilization in many areas of advanced imaging and other procedures, which may include the following:
 - High-level testing without consideration of less invasive, lower cost options which may adequately address the clinical question at hand
 - Excessive radiation and costs with unnecessary testing
 - Defensive medical practice
 - CT without and with contrast (so called "double contrast studies") requests, which have few current indications
 - MRI requested in place of CT to avoid radiation without considering the primary indication for imaging
 - Adult CT settings and protocols used for smaller people and children
 - Unnecessary imaging procedures when the same or similar studies have already been conducted
- A review of the imaging or other relevant procedural histories of all individuals presenting for studies has been recognized as one of the more important processes that can be significantly improved. By recognizing that a duplicate or questionably indicated examination has been ordered for individuals, it may be possible to avoid exposing them to unnecessary risks. 9,10 To avoid these unnecessary risks, the precautions below should be considered:
 - The results of initial diagnostic tests or radiologic studies to narrow the differential diagnosis should be obtained prior to performing further tests or radiologic studies.
 - The clinical history should include a potential indication such as a known or suspected abnormality involving the body part for which the imaging study is being requested. These potential indications are addressed in greater detail within the applicable guidelines.

V1.0.2025

- The results of the requested imaging procedures should be expected to have an impact on individual management or treatment decisions.
- Repeat imaging studies are not generally necessary unless there is evidence of disease progression, recurrence of disease, and/or the repeat imaging will affect an individual's clinical management.
- Pre-operative imaging/pre-surgical planning imaging/pre-procedure imaging is not indicated if the surgery/procedure is not indicated. Once the procedure has been approved or if the procedure does not require prior authorization, the appropriate preprocedural imaging may be approved.

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

References (Preface-3)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Bettmann MA. Frequently Asked Questions: Iodinated Contrast Agents. RadioGraphics. 2004;24(suppl_1):S3-S10. doi:10.1148/rg.24si045519
- 2. Andreucci M, Solomon R, Tasanarong A. Side Effects of Radiographic Contrast Media: Pathogenesis, Risk Factors, and Prevention. BioMed Res Int. 2014;2014:1-20. doi:10.1155/2014/741018
- 3. McDonald RJ, McDonald JS, Kallmes DF, et al. Intracranial Gadolinium Deposition after Contrast-enhanced MR Imaging. Radiology. 2015;275(3):772-782. doi:10.1148/radiol.15150025
- 4. Kanda T, Ishii K, Kawaguchi H, Kitajima K, Takenaka D. High Signal Intensity in the Dentate Nucleus and Globus Pallidus on Unenhanced T1-weighted MR Images: Relationship with Increasing Cumulative Dose of a Gadolinium-based Contrast Material. Radiology. 2014;270(3):834-841. doi:10.1148/radiol.13131669
- 5. Olchowy C, Cebulski K, Łasecki M, et al. The presence of the gadolinium-based contrast agent depositions in the brain and symptoms of gadolinium neurotoxicity - A systematic review. Mohapatra S, ed. PLOS ONE. 2017;12(2):e0171704. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0171704
- 6. Ramalho J, Castillo M, AlObaidy M, et al. High Signal Intensity in Globus Pallidus and Dentate Nucleus on Unenhanced T1-weighted MR Images: Evaluation of Two Linear Gadolinium-based Contrast Agents. Radiology. 2015;276(3):836-844. doi:10.1148/radiol.2015150872
- 7. Radbruch A. Weberling LD. Kieslich PJ. et al. Intraindividual Analysis of Signal Intensity Changes in the Dentate Nucleus After Consecutive Serial Applications of Linear and Macrocyclic Gadolinium-Based Contrast Agents. Invest Radiol. 2016;51(11):683-690. doi:10.1097/rli.0000000000000000
- 8. FDA Warns That Gadolinium-Based Contrast Agents (GBCAs) Are Retained in the Body; Requires New Class Warnings. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. May 16, 2018. https://www.fda.gov/media/109825/download
- 9. Amis ES, Butler PF, Applegate KE, et al. American College of Radiology White Paper on Radiation Dose in Medicine. J Am Coll Radiol. 2007;4(5):272-284. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2007.03.002
- 10. Powell AC, Long JW, Kren EM, Gupta AK, Levin DC. Evaluation of a Program for Improving Advanced Imaging Interpretation. J Patient Saf. 2019;15(1):69-75. doi:10.1097/PTS.00000000000034.5
- 11. White Paper: Initiative to Reduce Unnecessary Radiation Exposure from Medical Imaging, U.S. Food and Drug Administration and Center for Devices and Radiological Health, February 2010, https://www.fda.gov/Radiation-EmittingProducts/RadiationSafety/RadiationDoseReduction/ucm199994.htm
- 12. Fotenos A. Update on FDA approach to safety issue of gadolinium retention after administration of gadoliniumbased contrast agents. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. September 20, 2018. https://www.fda.gov/ media/116492/download
- 13. Blumfield E, Swenson DW, Iyer RS, Stanescu AL. Gadolinium-based contrast agents review of recent literature on magnetic resonance imaging signal intensity changes and tissue deposits, with emphasis on pediatric patients. Pediatr Radiol. 2019;49(4):448-457. doi:10.1007/s00247-018-4304-8
- 14. American College of Radiology. ACR SPR SRU Practice Parameter for the Performance and Interpretation of Diagnostic Ultrasound Examinations. Revised 2023. (Resolution 32). https://www.acr.org/-/media/ACR/Files/ Practice-Parameters/US-Perf-Interpret.pdf
- 15. American College of Radiology. ACR ACNM SNMMI SPR Practice Parameter for Performing FDG-PET/ CT in Oncology. Revised 2021. (Resolution 20). https://www.acr.org/-/media/ACR/Files/Practice-Parameters/ FDG-PET-CT.pdf
- 16. American College of Radiology. ACR Practice Parameter for Performing and Interpreting Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI). Revised 2022. (Resolution 8). https://www.acr.org/-/media/ACR/Files/Practice-Parameters/MR-Perf-Interpret.pdf
- 17. American College of Radiology, ACR SPR Practice Parameter for Performing and Interpreting Diagnostic Computed Tomography (CT), Revised 2022. (Resolution 9), https://www.acr.org/-/media/ACR/Files/Practice-Parameters/CT-Perf-Interpret.pdf
- 18. Lohrke J, Frenzel T, Endrikat J, et al. 25 Years of Contrast-Enhanced MRI: Developments, Current Challenges and Future Perspectives. Adv Ther. 2016;33(1):1-28. doi:10.1007/s12325-015-0275-4
- 19. Implementation Guide: Medicaid State Plan Eligibility Eligibility Groups Mandatory Coverage Infants and Children under Age 19. U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. August 25, 2020. HHS-0938-2017-

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 22 of 105

V1.0.2025

- F-5484. https://www.hhs.gov/guidance/document/implementation-guide-medicaid-state-plan-eligibility-eligibility-groups-aeu-mandatory-2
- 20. History and Physicals Understanding the Requirements: What are the key elements organizations need to understand regarding History and Physical Requirements?. The Joint Commission. Reviewed July 12, 2022. https://www.jointcommission.org/standards/standard-faqs/hospital-and-hospital-clinics/provision-of-care-treatment-and-services-pc/000002272/
- 21. Mammarappallil JG, Rankine L, Wild JM, Driehuys B. New Developments in Imaging Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis With Hyperpolarized Xenon Magnetic Resonance Imaging. *J Thorac Imaging*. 2019;34(2):136-150. doi:10.1097/rti.0000000000000392
- 22. Wang JM, Robertson SH, Wang Z, et al. Using hyperpolarized 129Xe MRI to quantify regional gas transfer in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. *Thorax*. 2017;73(1):21-28. doi:10.1136/thoraxjnl-2017-210070

V1.0.2025

Coding Issues (Preface-4)

Guideline

3D Rendering (Preface-4.1)

CT-, MR-, or Ultrasound-Guided Procedures (Preface-4.2)

Unlisted Procedures/Therapy Treatment Planning (Preface-4.3)

CPT® 76380 Limited or Follow-up CT (Preface-4.5)

SPECT/CT Imaging (Preface-4.6)

CPT® 76140 Interpretation of an Outside Study (Preface-4.7)

Quantitative MR Analysis (Preface-4.8)

HCPCS Codes (Preface-4.9)

References (Preface-4)

3D Rendering (Preface-4.1)

PRF.CD.0004.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

CPT® 76376 and CPT® 76377

- Both codes require concurrent supervision of the image post-processing 3D manipulation of the volumetric data set and image rendering.
 - Concurrent supervision is defined as active physician participation in and monitoring of the reconstruction process including design of the anatomic region that is to be reconstructed; determination of the tissue types and actual structures to be displayed (e.g., bone, organs, and vessels); determination of the images or cine loops that are to be archived; and, monitoring and adjustment of the 3D work product. The American College of Radiology (ACR) recommends that it is best to document the physician's supervision or participation in the 3D reconstruction of images.
- These two codes differ in the need for and use of an independent workstation for post-processing.
 - CPT® 76376 reports procedures not requiring image post-processing on an independent workstation.
 - CPT® 76377 reports procedures that require image post-processing on an independent workstation.
- These 3D rendering codes should not be used for 2D reformatting.
- Two-dimensional reconstruction (e.g., reformatting an axial scan into the coronal plane) is now included in all cross-sectional imaging base codes and is not separately reimbursable.
- The codes used to report 3D rendering for ultrasound and echocardiography are also used to report the 3D post processing work on CT, MRI, and other tomographic modalities.
- Providers may be required to obtain prior authorization on these 3D codes even if prior authorization is not required for the echocardiography and/or ultrasound procedure codes. It may appear that UnitedHealthcare pre-authorizes echocardiography and/or ultrasound when, in fact, it may only be the 3D code that needs the prior authorization.
- CPT® codes for 3D rendering should not be billed in conjunction with computeraided detection (CAD), MRA, CTA, nuclear medicine SPECT studies, PET, PET/ CT, Mammogram, MRI Breast, US Breast, CT Colonography (virtual colonoscopy), Cardiac MRI, Cardiac CT, or Coronary CTA studies.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

- CPT® 76377 (3D rendering requiring image post-processing on an independent workstation) or CPT® 76376 (3D rendering not requiring image post-processing on an independent workstation) can be considered in the following clinical scenarios:
 - Bony conditions:
 - Evaluation of congenital skull abnormalities in newborns, infants, and toddlers (usually for pre-operative planning)
 - Complex fractures (comminuted or displaced)/dislocations of any joint (for preoperative planning when conventional imaging is insufficient)
 - Spine fractures, pelvic/acetabulum fractures, intra-articular fractures (for preoperative planning when conventional imaging is insufficient)
 - Pre-operative planning for other complex surgical cases
 - Complex facial fractures
 - Pre-operative planning for other complex surgical cases
 - Cerebral angiography
 - Pelvis conditions:
 - Uterine intra-cavitary lesion when initial US is equivocal: See <u>Abnormal Uterine</u> <u>Bleeding (AUB) (PV-2.1)</u> and <u>Leiomyoma/Uterine Fibroids (PV-12.1)</u> in the Pelvis Imaging Guidelines.
 - Hydrosalpinxes or peritoneal cysts when initial US is indeterminate: See
 Complex Adnexal Masses (PV-5.3) in the Pelvis Imaging Guidelines.
 - Lost IUD (inability to feel or see IUD string) with initial US: See <u>Intrauterine</u>
 <u>Device (PV-10.1)</u> in the Pelvis Imaging Guidelines.
 - Uterine anomalies with initial US: See <u>Uterine Anomalies (PV-14.1)</u> in the Pelvis Imaging Guidelines.
 - Infertility: See <u>Initial Infertility Evaluation</u>, <u>Female (PV-9.1)</u> in the Pelvis Imaging Guidelines.
 - Abdomen conditions:
 - CT Urogram: See <u>Hematuria and Hydronephrosis (AB-39)</u> in the Abdomen Imaging Guidelines.
 - MRCP: See <u>MR Cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) (AB-27)</u> in the Abdomen Imaging Guidelines.

CT-, MR-, or Ultrasound-Guided Procedures (Preface-4.2)

PRF.CD.0004.2.A

v1.0.2025

- CT-, MR-, and Ultrasound-guidance procedure codes contain all of the imaging necessary to guide a needle or catheter. It is inappropriate to routinely bill a diagnostic procedure code in conjunction with a guidance procedure code.
- Imaging studies performed as part of a CT-, MR-, or Ultrasound-guided procedure should be reported using the CPT® codes in the following table:

TABLE: Imaging Guidance Procedure Codes

CPT ®	Description
19085	Biopsy, breast, with placement of breast localization device(s), when performed, and imaging of the biopsy specimen, when performed, percutaneous; first lesion, including MR guidance
19086	Biopsy, breast, with placement of breast localization device(s), when performed, and imaging of the biopsy specimen, when performed, percutaneous; each additional lesion, including MR guidance
75989	Imaging guidance for percutaneous drainage with placement of catheter (all modalities)
76942	Ultrasonic guidance for needle placement
77011	CT guidance for stereotactic localization
77012	CT guidance for needle placement
77013	CT guidance for, and monitoring of parenchymal tissue ablation
77021	MR guidance for needle placement
77022	MR guidance for, and monitoring of parenchymal tissue ablation

CPT® 19085 and CPT® 19086

- The proper way to bill an MRI-guided breast biopsy is CPT® 19085 (Biopsy, breast, with placement of breast localization device(s), when performed, and imaging of the biopsy specimen, when performed, percutaneous; first lesion, including MR guidance). Additional lesions should be billed using CPT® 19086.
 - CPT® 77021 (MR guidance for needle placement) is not an appropriate code for a breast biopsy.

CPT® 75989

- This code is used to report imaging guidance for a percutaneous drainage procedure in which a catheter is left in place.
- This code can be used to report whether the drainage catheter is placed under fluoroscopy, Ultrasound-, CT-, or MR-guidance modality.

CPT® 77011

- A stereotactic CT localization scan is frequently obtained prior to sinus surgery. The dataset is then loaded into the navigational workstation in the operating room for use during the surgical procedure. The information provides exact positioning of surgical instruments with regard to the individual's 3D CT images.3
- In most cases, the pre-operative CT is a technical-only service that does not require interpretation by a radiologist.
 - The imaging facility should report CPT® 77011 when performing a scan not requiring interpretation by a radiologist.
 - If a diagnostic scan is performed and interpreted by a radiologist, the appropriate diagnostic CT code (e.g., CPT® 70486) should be used.
 - It is not appropriate to report both CPT® 70486 and CPT® 77011 for the same CT stereotactic localization imaging session.
 - 3D Rendering (CPT® 76376 or CPT® 76377) should not be reported in conjunction with CPT® 77011 (or CPT® 70486 if used). The procedure inherently generates a 3D dataset.

CPT® 77012 (CT) and CPT® 77021 (MR)

- These codes are used to report imaging guidance for needle placement during biopsy, aspiration, and other percutaneous procedures.
- They represent the radiological supervision and interpretation of the procedure and are often billed in conjunction with surgical procedure codes.
 - For example, CPT® 77012 is reported when CT guidance is used to place the needle for a conventional arthrogram.
 - Only codes representing percutaneous surgical procedures should be billed with CPT® 77012 and CPT® 77021. It is inappropriate to use with surgical codes for open, excisional, or incisional procedures.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 28 of 105

- CPT® 77021 (MR guidance for needle placement) is not an appropriate code for breast biopsy.
 - CPT® 19085 would be appropriate for the first breast biopsy site and CPT® 19086 would be appropriate for additional concurrent biopsies.

CPT® 77013 (CT) and CPT® 77022 (MR)

- These codes include the initial guidance to direct a needle electrode to the tumor(s), monitoring for needle electrode repositioning within the lesion, and as necessary for multiple ablations to coagulate the lesion and confirmation of satisfactory coagulative necrosis of the lesion(s) and comparison to pre-ablation images.
 - **NOTE:** CPT® 77013 should only be used for non-bone ablation procedures.
 - CPT® 20982 includes CT guidance for bone tumor ablations.
 - Only codes representing percutaneous surgical procedures should be billed with CPT® 77013 and CPT® 77022. It is inappropriate to use with surgical codes for open, excisional, or incisional procedures.
- CPT® 77012 and CPT® 77021 (as well as guidance codes CPT® 76942 [US], and CPT® 77002 - CPT® 77003 [fluoroscopy]) describe radiologic guidance by different modalities.
 - Only one unit of any of these codes should be reported per individual encounter (date of service). The unit of service is considered to be the individual encounter, not the number of lesions, aspirations, biopsies, injections, or localizations.

Unlisted Procedures/Therapy Treatment Planning (Preface-4.3)

PRF.CD.0004.3.UOH

v1.0.2025

CPT®	Description
76497	Unlisted CT procedure (e.g., diagnostic or interventional)
76498	Unlisted MR procedure (e.g., diagnostic or interventional)
78999	Unlisted procedure, diagnostic nuclear medicine

- These unlisted codes should be reported whenever a diagnostic or interventional CT or MR study is performed in which an appropriate anatomic site-specific code is not available.
 - A Category III code that describes the procedure performed must be reported rather than an unlisted code if one is available.
- CPT® 76497 or CPT® 76498 (Unlisted CT or MRI procedure) can be considered in the following clinical scenarios:
 - Studies done for navigation and planning for neurosurgical procedures (i.e., Stealth or Brain Lab Imaging)^{1,2}
 - Custom joint arthroplasty planning (not as an alternative recommendation): See
 Osteoarthritis (MS-12.1) in the Musculoskeletal Imaging Guidelines.
 - Any procedure/surgical planning if thinner cuts or different positional acquisition (than those on the completed diagnostic study) are needed. These could include navigational bronchoscopy: See <u>Navigational Bronchoscopy (CH-1.7)</u> in the Chest Imaging Guidelines.

Therapy Treatment Planning

 Radiation Therapy Treatment Planning: See <u>Unlisted Procedure Codes in</u> <u>Oncology (ONC-1.5)</u> in the Oncology Imaging Guidelines.

CPT® 76380 Limited or Follow-up CT (Preface-4.5)

PRF.CD.0004.5.UOH

v1.0.2025

- CPT® 76380 describes a limited or follow-up CT scan. The code is used to report any CT scan, for any given area of the body, in which the work of a full diagnostic code is not performed.
- Common examples include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - Limited sinus CT imaging protocol
 - Limited or follow-up slices through a known pulmonary nodule
 - Limited slices to assess a non-healing fracture (such as the clavicle)
- Limited CT (CPT® 76380) is not indicated for treatment planning purposes. See
 <u>Unlisted Procedure Codes in Oncology (ONC-1.5)</u> in the Oncology Imaging
 Guidelines.
- It is inappropriate to report CPT® 76380, in conjunction with other diagnostic CT codes, to cover 'extra slices' in certain imaging protocols.
 - There is no specific number of sequences or slices defined in any CT CPT[®] code definition.
 - The AMA, in **CPT® 2019**, does not describe nor assign any minimum or maximum number of sequences or slices for any CT study.
 - A few additional slices or sequences are not uncommon.
 - CT imaging protocols are often influenced by the individual's clinical situation.
 Sometimes the protocols require more time and sometimes less.

V1.0.2025

SPECT/CT Imaging (Preface-4.6)

PRF.CD.0004.6.A

v1.0.2025

- SPECT/CT involves SPECT (Single Photon Emission Computed Tomography) nuclear medicine imaging and CT for optimizing location, accuracy, and attenuation correction and combines functional and anatomic information.
 - Common studies using this modality include ¹²³I- or ¹³¹I-Metaiodobenzylguanidine (MIBG) and octreotide scintigraphy for neuroendocrine tumors.
- Hybrid Nuclear/CT scan can be reported as CPT® 78830 (single area and single day), CPT® 78831 (2 or more days), or CPT® 78832 (2 areas with one day and 2-day
- CPT® 78072 became effective January 1, 2013 for SPECT/CT parathyroid nuclear imaging.

V1.0.2025

CPT® 76140 Interpretation of an Outside Study (Preface-4.7)

PRF.CD.0004.7.UOH

v1.0.2025

- It is inappropriate to use diagnostic imaging codes for interpretation of a previously performed exam that was completed at another facility.
 - If the outside exam is being used for comparison with a current exam, the diagnostic code for the current examination includes comparison to the prior study.4
 - CPT® 76140 is the appropriate code to use for an exam which was completed elsewhere and a secondary interpretation of the images is requested.⁵

Page 33 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Quantitative MR Analysis (Preface-4.8)

PRF.CD.0004.8.A

v1.0.2025

- Category III CPT® codes for quantitative analysis of multiparametric-MR (mp-MRI) data with and without an associated diagnostic MRI have been established.
 Quantitative mp-MRI uses software to analyze tissue physiology of visceral organs and other anatomic structures non-invasively. At present, these procedures are primarily being used in clinical trials and there is no widely recommended indications in clinical practice. As such, these procedures are considered to be investigational and experimental for coverage purposes.
 - CPT® 0648T (without diagnostic MRI) and CPT® 0649T (with diagnostic MRI) refer to data analysis with and without associate imaging of a single organ, with its most common use being LiverMultiScan (LMS).
 - See <u>Fatty Liver (AB-29.2)</u> in the Abdomen Imaging Guidelines.
 - CPT® 0697T (without diagnostic MRI) and CPT® 0698T (with diagnostic MRI) refer to data analysis with and without associate imaging of a multiple organs, with its most common use being CoverScan.
 - Volumetric and quantitative MRI analysis of the brain (CPT® 0865T or CPT® 0866T) lack sufficient specificity and sensitivity to be clinically useful. Its use is limited to research studies and is otherwise considered to be not medically necessary in routine clinical practice.

V1.0.2025

HCPCS Codes (Preface-4.9)

PRF.CD.0004.9.UOH

v1.0.2025

- Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS) codes are utilized by some hospitals in favor of the typical Level-III CPT[®] codes. These codes are typically 4 digits preceded by a C or S.⁶
 - Many of these codes have similar code descriptions to Level-III CPT[®] codes (i.e., C8931 – MRA with dye, Spinal Canal; and, CPT[®] 72159 – MRA Spinal Canal).
 - If cases are submitted with HCPCS codes with similar code descriptions to the typical Level-III CPT[®] codes, those procedures should be managed in the same manner as the typical CPT[®] codes.
 - HCPCS code management is discussed further in the applicable guideline sections.
- Requests for many Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS) codes, including non-specific codes such as S8042 (Magnetic resonance imaging [MRI], low-field), should be redirected to a more appropriate and specific CPT® code. Exceptions are noted in the applicable guideline sections.

V1.0.2025

References (Preface-4)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Society of Nuclear Medicine and Molecular Imaging Coding Corner. http://www.snmmi.org/ClinicalPractice/ CodingCornerPT.aspx?ItemNumber=1786
- 2. Intraoperative MR. Brainlab. https://www.brainlab.com/surgery-products/overview-neurosurgery-products/ intraoperative-mr/
- 3. Citardi MJ, Agbetoba A, Bigcas JL, Luong A. Augmented reality for endoscopic sinus surgery with surgical navigation: a cadaver study. Int Forum Allergy Rhinol. 2016;6(5):523-528. doi:10.1002/alr.21702
- ACR Radiology Coding Source™ March-April 2007 Q and A. American College of Radiology. https:// www.acr.org/Advocacy-and-Economics/Coding-Source/ACR-Radiology-Coding-Source-March-April-2007-Qand-A
- 5. Chung CY, Alson MD, Duszak R, Degnan AJ. From imaging to reimbursement: what the pediatric radiologist needs to know about health care payers, documentation, coding and billing. Pediatr Radiol. 2018;48(7):904-914. doi:10.1007/s00247-018-4104-1
- 6. Healthcare Common Procedure Coding System (HCPCS). Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. www.cms.gov/medicare/coding/medhcpcsgeninfo.

V1.0.2025

Whole-Body Imaging (Preface-5)

Guideline

Whole-Body CT Imaging (Preface-5.1) Whole-Body MR Imaging (Preface-5.2) PET-MRI (Preface-5.3) References (Preface-5)

Page 37 of 105

V1.0.2025

Whole-Body CT Imaging (Preface-5.1)

PRF.WB.0005.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

- Whole-body CT or LifeScan (CT Brain, Chest, Abdomen, and Pelvis) for screening of asymptomatic individuals is not indicated. The performance of whole-body screening CT examinations in healthy individuals does not meet any of the current validity criteria for screening studies and there is no clear documentation of benefit versus radiation risk.
- Whole-body low-dose CT is supported for oncologic staging in Multiple Myeloma.
 See <u>Multiple Myeloma and Plasmacytomas (ONC-25)</u> in the Oncology Imaging Guidelines.

Whole-Body MR Imaging (Preface-5.2)

PRF.WB.0005.2.A

v1.0.2025

- Whole-body MRI (WBMRI) is, with the exception of select cancer predisposition syndromes and autoimmune conditions discussed below, generally not supported at this time due to lack of standardization in imaging technique and lack of evidence that WBMRI improves outcome for any individual disease state.
 - While WBMRI has the benefit of whole-body imaging and lack of radiation exposure, substantial variation still exists in the number of images, type of sequences (STIR vs. diffusion weighting, for example), and contrast agent(s) used.
- Coding considerations:
 - There are no established CPT® or HCPCS codes for reporting WBMRI.
 - WBMRI is at present only reportable using CPT® 76498. All other methods of reporting whole-body MRI are inappropriate including the following:
 - Separate diagnostic MRI codes for multiple individual body parts
 - MRI Bone Marrow Supply (CPT® 77084)
- Disease-specific considerations:
 - Cancer screening:
 - Interval WBMRI is recommended for cancer screening in individuals with select cancer predisposition syndromes. Otherwise, WBMRI has not been shown to improve outcomes for cancer screening.
 - For additional information, see <u>Li-Fraumeni Syndrome (LFS)</u> (PEDONC-2.2), <u>Neurofibromatosis 1 and 2 (NF1 and NF2) (PEDONC-2.3)</u>, <u>Rhabdoid Tumor Predisposition Syndrome (PEDONC-2.11)</u>, <u>Hereditary Paraganglioma-Pheochromocytoma (HPP) Syndromes (PEDONC-2.13)</u>, <u>Constitutional Mismatch Repair Deficiency (CMMRD or Turcot Syndrome) (PEDONC-2.15)</u>, or <u>Infantile Myofibromatosis (PEDONC-2.18)</u> in the Pediatric and Special Populations Oncology Imaging Guidelines.
 - Cancer staging and restaging:
 - While the feasibility of WBMRI has been established, data remain conflicting on whether WBMRI is of equivalent diagnostic accuracy compared with standard imaging modalities such as CT, scintigraphy, and PET imaging.
 - Evidence has not been published establishing WBMRI as a standard evaluation for any type of cancer.
 - Autoimmune disease:
 - WBMRI can be approved in some situations for individuals with chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis.
 - For additional information, see <u>Chronic Recurrent Multifocal Osteomyelitis</u> (<u>PEDMS-10.2</u>) in the Pediatric Musculoskeletal Imaging Guidelines.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

PET-MRI (Preface-5.3)

PRF.WB.0005.3.A

v1.0.2025

- PET-MRI is generally not supported for a vast majority of oncologic and neurologic conditions due to lack of standardization in imaging technique and interpretation.
 However, it may be appropriate in select circumstances when the following criteria are met:
 - The individual meets condition-specific guidelines for PET-MRI OR
 - The individual meets ALL of the following:
 - The individual meets guideline criteria for PET-CT, AND
 - PET-CT is not available at the treating institution, AND
 - The provider requests PET-MRI in lieu of PET-CT
- When the above criteria are met, PET-MRI may be reported using the code combination of PET Whole-Body (CPT[®] 78813) and MRI Unlisted (CPT[®] 76498). All other methods of reporting PET-MRI are inappropriate.
 - When clinically appropriate, diagnostic MRI codes may be indicated at the same time as the PET-MRI code combination.
- For more information, see <u>PET Imaging in Pediatric Oncology (PEDONC-1.4)</u> in the Pediatric and Special Populations Oncology Imaging Guidelines, and <u>PET Brain</u> <u>Imaging (PEDHD-2.3)</u> and <u>Special Imaging Studies in Evaluation for Epilepsy</u> <u>Surgery (PEDHD-6.3)</u> in the Pediatric Head Imaging Guidelines.

References (Preface-5)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Villani A, Tabori U, Schiffman J, et al. Biochemical and imaging surveillance in germline TP53 mutation carriers with Li-Fraumeni syndrome: a prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol. 2011;12(6):559-567. doi:10.1016/ S1470-2045(11)70119-X
- 2. Siegel MJ, Acharyya S, Hoffer FA, et al. Whole-Body MR Imaging for Staging of Malignant Tumors in Pediatric Patients: Results of the American College of Radiology Imaging Network 6660 Trial. Radiology. 2013;266(2):599-609. doi:10.1148/radiol.12112531
- 3. Antoch G. Whole-Body Dual-Modality PET/CT and Whole-Body MRI for Tumor Staging in Oncology. JAMA. 2003;290(24):3199. doi:10.1001/jama.290.24.3199
- 4. Lauenstein TC, Semelka RC. Emerging techniques: Whole-body screening and staging with MRI. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2006;24(3):489-498. doi:10.1002/jmri.20666
- 5. Khanna G, Sato TSP, Ferguson P. Imaging of Chronic Recurrent Multifocal Osteomyelitis. *RadioGraphics*. 2009;29(4):1159-1177. doi:10.1148/rg.294085244
- 6. Ferguson PJ, Sandu M. Current Understanding of the Pathogenesis and Management of Chronic Recurrent Multifocal Osteomyelitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2012;14(2):130-141. doi:10.1007/s11926-012-0239-5
- 7. National Comprehensive Cancer Network® (NCCN®). NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines®): Genetic/Familial High Risk Assessment: Breast, Ovarian, and Pancreatic. Version 3.2024. February 12, 2024. Referenced with permission from the NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines®) for Genetic/Familial High-Risk Assessment: Breast, Ovarian, and Pancreatic V.3.2024. ©2024 National Comprehensive Cancer Network, Inc. All rights reserved. The NCCN Guidelines® and illustrations herein may not be reproduced in any form for any purpose without the express written permission of the NCCN. To view the most recent and complete version of the NCCN Guidelines[®], go online to NCCN.org.

V1.0.2025

References (Preface-6)

Guideline

References (Preface-6.1)

Page 42 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

References (Preface-6.1)

PRF.RF.0006.1.A

v1.0.2025

- Complete reference citations for the journal articles are embedded within the body
 of the guidelines and/or may be found on the Reference pages at the end of some
 guideline sections.
- The website addresses for certain references are included in the body of the guidelines but are not hyperlinked to the actual website.
- The website address for the American College of Radiology (ACR) Appropriateness Criteria® is http://www.acr.org.

Page 43 of 105

V1.0.2025

Copyright Information (Preface-7)

\sim				
(∹	uic	וםו	lın	Δ
J	uiu		I I I I	ᆫ

Copyright Information (Preface-7.1)

Effective: November 1, 2025 Page 44 of 105

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

Copyright Information (Preface-7.1)

PRF.CI.0007.1.UOH

v1.0.2025

©2025 United HealthCare Services, Inc. All rights reserved. No part of these materials may be changed, reproduced, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying or recording, or in any information storage or retrieval system, without the prior express written permission of United HealthCare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

Trademarks (Preface-8)

Guideline

Trademarks (Preface-8.1)

V1.0.2025

Trademarks (Preface-8.1)

PRF.TM.0008.1.A

v1.0.2025

CPT® (Current Procedural Terminology) is a registered trademark of the American Medical Association (AMA). CPT® five-digit codes, nomenclature, and other data are copyright 2025 American Medical Association. All Rights Reserved. No fee schedules, basic units, relative values, or related listings are included in the CPT® book. AMA does not directly or indirectly practice medicine or dispense medical services. AMA assumes no liability for the data contained herein or not contained herein.

Page 47 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

V1.0.2025

General (Neck-1)

Guideline

Abbreviations for Neck Imaging Guidelines General Guidelines (Neck-1.0) References (Neck-1)

V1.0.2025

Abbreviations for Neck Imaging Guidelines

NK.GG.Abbreviations.A

v1.0.2025

Abbreviations for Neck Imaging Guidelines		
ALS	amyotrophic lateral sclerosis	
СТ	computed tomography	
ENT	Ear, Nose, Throat	
FNA	fine needle aspiration	
GERD	gastroesophageal reflux disease	
GI	gastrointestinal	
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus	
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging	

General Guidelines (Neck-1.0)

NK.GG.0001.0.A

v1.0.2025

- A pertinent clinical evaluation since the onset or change in symptoms including a detailed history, physical examination, appropriate laboratory studies, and basic imaging such as plain radiography or ultrasound should be performed prior to considering advanced imaging (CT, MR, Nuclear Medicine), unless the individual is undergoing guideline-supported scheduled imaging evaluation. A meaningful technological contact (telehealth visit, telephone call, electronic mail or messaging) since the onset or change in symptoms can serve as a pertinent clinical evaluation.
- Advanced imaging of the neck covers the following areas:
 - Skull base (thus, a separate CPT® code for head imaging in order to visualize the skull base is not necessary)
 - Nasopharynx
 - Upper oral cavity to the head of the clavicle
 - Parotid glands and the supraclavicular region
- Ultrasound of neck soft tissues including thyroid, parathyroid, parotid and other salivary glands, lymph nodes, cysts, etc. is coded as CPT® 76536. This can be helpful in more ill-defined masses or fullness and differentiating adenopathy from mass or cyst, to define further advanced imaging.
- CT Neck
 - CT Neck is usually obtained with contrast only (CPT® 70491).
 - With the exception of 4D CT Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70492) for parathyroid adenoma localization, little significant information is added by performing a CT Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70492), and there is the risk of added radiation exposure, especially to the thyroid.
 - CT Neck without contrast (CPT® 70490) can be difficult to interpret due to difficulty identifying the blood vessels.
 - Exceptions include:
 - Contrast is generally not required when evaluating known or suspected tracheal anomalies with CT.
 - Additionally, non-contrast CT may be supported for the evaluation of salivary duct stones in the appropriate clinical circumstance where intravenous contrast may obscure high attenuation stones. Dual-phase CT imaging (without and with IV contrast) is not supported in this situation.⁴
 - Contrast enhanced CT is helpful in the assessment of cervical adenopathy and preoperative planning, including in the setting of thyroid carcinomas.

- Contrast may cause intense and prolonged enhancement of the thyroid gland which interferes with radioactive iodine nuclear medicine studies.
- Use of IV contrast is an important adjunct, however, because it helps to delineate the anatomic relationship between the primary tumor and metastatic disease. Iodine is generally cleared within four to eight weeks in most individuals, so concern about iodine burden from IV contrast causing a clinically significant delay in subsequent whole-body scans (WBSs) or radioactive iodine (RAI) treatment after the imaging followed by surgery is generally unfounded. The benefit gained from improved anatomic imaging generally outweighs any potential risk of a several week delay in RAI imaging or therapy. Where there is concern, a urinary iodine to creatinine ratio can be measured.

MRI Neck

- MRI Neck is used less frequently than CT Neck.
- MRI Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543) is appropriate if CT suggests the need for further imaging or if ultrasound or CT suggests any of the following:
 - Neurogenic tumor (schwannoma, neurofibroma, glomus tumor, etc.)
 - Vascular malformations
 - Deep neck masses
 - Angiofibromas
 - Cystic neck mass⁵
 - Concern for malignancy (see <u>Squamous Cell Carcinomas of the Head and Neck (ONC-3)</u>, <u>Salivary Gland Cancers (ONC-4)</u>, or <u>Thyroid Cancer (ONC-6)</u> as appropriate)
- MRI Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543) is also directly supported if the head and neck surgeon or neurosurgeon, or the provider in consultation with the head and neck surgeon or neurosurgeon, has reasonable clinical concern:
 - for a skull base or nasopharyngeal neoplasm, or potential perineural invasion/ cranial nerve involvement.²
 - that extensive dental amalgam may obscure the anatomy on CT in individuals with oral cavity neoplasm.

V1.0.2025

References (Neck-1)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Haugen BR, Alexander EK, Bible KC, et al. 2015 American Thyroid Association Management Guidelines for Adult Patients with Thyroid Nodules and Differentiated Thyroid Cancer: The American Thyroid Association Guidelines Task Force on Thyroid Nodules and Differentiated Thyroid Cancer. Thyroid. 2016;26(1):1-133. doi:10.1089/thy.2015.0020
- 2. Pynnonen MA, Gillespie MB, Roman B, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Evaluation of the Neck Mass in Adults. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2017;157(2_suppl):S1-S30. doi:10.1177/0194599817722550
- 3. National Comprehensive Cancer Network® (NCCN®) Guidelines® Version 4.2024 May 1, 2024. Head and Neck Cancers. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/head-and-neck.pdf. Referenced with permission from the NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines®) for Head and Neck Cancers Version 4.2024. © 2024 National Comprehensive Cancer Network® (NCCN®). All rights reserved. NCCN Guidelines® and illustrations herein may not be reproduced in any form for any purpose without the express written permission of the NCCN. To view the most recent and complete version of the NCCN Guidelines®, go online to NCCN.org.
- 4. Purcell YM, Kavanagh RG, Cahalane AM, Carroll AG, Khoo SG, Killeen RP. The Diagnostic Accuracy of Contrast-Enhanced CT of the Neck for the Investigation of Sialolithiasis. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2017;38(11):2161-2166. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A5353
- 5. Yunusova L, Rizaev J, Aoyama T, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging in the diagnosis of cystic lesions of the neck. Ann Cancer Res Ther. 2021;29(1):102-109. doi:10.4993/acrt.29.102

V1.0.2025

Dysphagia and Upper Digestive Tract Disorders (Neck-3)

Guideline

Dysphagia and Upper Digestive Tract Disorders (Neck-3.1) References (Neck-3)

Dysphagia and Upper Digestive Tract Disorders (Neck-3.1)

NK.ED.0003.1.A

v1.0.2025

General considerations

- A detailed history of the dysphagia symptoms is important to distinguish neurogenic, pharyngeal and esophageal disorders.
- Dysphagia (difficulty swallowing) can be the result of a wide range of benign and malignant processes that affects the body's ability to move food or liquid from the mouth to the pharynx and into the esophagus.
- A short duration (weeks to months) of rapidly progressive esophageal dysphagia with associated weight loss is highly suggestive of esophageal cancer.
- Advanced imaging for individuals presenting with isolated globus rarely impacts clinical management. In a study of 148 neck CTs and 104 barium esophagrams done for the evaluation of globus sensation, there were no malignancies detected.¹⁹

Gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) 5,14

- Advanced imaging is generally not indicated for the evaluation of GERD, the diagnosis of which is usually made on the basis of clinical history, in conjunction with endoscopy, pH monitoring, Upper GI Barium Studies, and occasionally manometry. Exceptions would include the following:
 - Non-cardiac chest pain suspected of being GERD should be evaluated first to exclude cardiac and other etiologies. See <u>Non-Cardiac Chest Pain-Imaging</u> (<u>CH-4.1</u>) in the Chest Imaging Guidelines.
 - Gastric emptying study (CPT® 78264) for individuals with refractory GERD symptoms, and gastroparesis is being considered.

• Suspected foreign body impaction and ingested foreign bodies 1-3

- Plain x-rays initial imaging.
- If imaging is inconclusive, and there is suspicion of a radiolucent foreign body (such as fish or chicken bones, wood, plastic, thin metal objects, aluminum can pop-ups, etc.):¹⁸
 - CT Neck and/or Chest with or without contrast
 - 3-D reconstruction (CPT® 76377 or CPT® 76376) is indicated in this setting.
- The use of oral contrast is discouraged (to avoid the aspiration of contrast material) for acute dysphagia or foreign body impaction, as the contrast may not pass, may be aspirated, and can interfere with subsequent endoscopic intervention.
- Oropharyngeal dysphagia ^{4,10,11}

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

Effective: November 1, 2025 Page 54 of 105

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

- Oropharyngeal dysphagia (difficulty in transferring food from the mouth to the pharynx)
 - Suspected neurologic causes: See appropriate sections in <u>Head Imaging</u> <u>Guidelines</u>.
 - Initial evaluation is with direct visualization with laryngoscopy and/or upper endoscopy and a swallow study.
 - Video fluoroscopic swallowing study (Dynamic radiographic evaluation of swallowing during speech pathologist-guided oral intake of various consistencies)
 - Flexible fiberoptic laryngoscopy and/or FEES (Fiberoptic Endoscopic Evaluation of Swallowing. FEES is a dynamic evaluation of swallowing via direct visualization using transnasal laryngoscopy during speech pathologistguided oral intake of various consistencies.
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) is indicated for any documented anatomic abnormalities suggested by direct visualization—ie, on exam with flexible laryngoscopy or rigid video stroboscopy or FEES.
 - Completion of a radiographic swallow study, though potentially helpful, is NOT necessary prior to the requested advanced imaging in such a case.

• Esophageal dysphagia ^{4,6,10,11}

- Esophageal dysphagia (difficulty in transferring food down the esophagus in the retrosternal region, e.g., food sticking in the neck or chest)
 - Initial evaluation is with barium esophagram or upper gastrointestinal endoscopy.
 - Esophageal manometry if indicated, though not required.
 - Advanced imaging is supported for the evaluation of structural abnormalities demonstrated on either esophagram or direct visualization (i.e., laryngoscopy/ upper GI endoscopy), such as an external compression, tumor, stricture, diverticulum, etc.
 - Contrasted CT Neck (CPT® 70491), CT Chest (CPT® 71260), and/or CT Abdomen (CPT® 74160) depending on the location of the abnormality identified.

Suspected perforation, abscess, or fistula

 CT Neck, Chest, and/or Abdomen, contrast as requested (preferably with contrast-CPT® 70491, CPT® 71260, CPT® 74160), depending on location.

Hiatal hernia

See <u>Hiatal Hernia (AB-12.3)</u> in the Abdomen Imaging Guidelines.

Globus sensation ^{7-9, 19}

 Globus sensation is a feeling of a lump or foreign body in the throat. In general, laryngoscopy, endoscopy, and physical examination will rule out malignant causes and advanced imaging is usually not needed for evaluation. It is considered a mild form of dysphagia.

- Direct visualization with laryngoscopy and/or upper endoscopy should be performed prior to advanced imaging.
 - Unremarkable laryngoscopy and/or upper endoscopy does not preclude advanced imaging if red flag symptoms are also present:
 - weight loss
 - odynophagia/throat pain
 - · referred otalgia
 - hoarseness
 - hemoptysis, AND/OR
 - other unilateral presentation of concerning symptoms.
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) for ANY of the following:
 - Negative or equivocal findings on laryngoscopy and/or upper endoscopy with any red flag present
 - Known history of upper aerodigestive or esophageal malignancy
 - Known history of lymphoma
 - History of previous neck, esophageal, or gastric surgery—see below, and see <u>Background and Supporting Information</u> for post-operative oropharyngeal dysphagia associated with Anterior Cervical Spine Surgery (ACSS).
 - Palpable abnormality on physical examination such as neck mass

Post-operative dysphagia

- Dysphagia following surgery on the oropharynx, soft tissues of the neck, cervical spine, esophagus, or stomach:
 - In the immediate post-operative period, within 3 months of the surgery, the concern is for fluid collections, anastomotic leaks, perforations, and abscess.
 Prior laryngoscopy/upper endoscopy and barium esophagram are not required initially.
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) AND/OR CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260)
 - In the delayed post-operative period—three months or greater from surgery, the primary modalities for evaluation are history, physical, endoscopy (laryngoscopy or EGD) and/or barium esophagram/videofluoroscopic swallow study (VFSS) to direct any additional advanced imaging.^{10,17} See also <u>Background and</u> <u>Supporting Information</u>.
 - If the results of endoscopy and/or barium esophagram or VFSS are abnormal or inconclusive, the following is supported:
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) AND/OR CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260)

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

• Suspected vascular ring 8,9,12,13,15,16 (See Dysphagia (PEDNECK-5))

- Advanced imaging can be performed if a vascular ring is suspected by, or in consultation with, the treating specialty, i.e., cardiothoracic surgery, cardiology, otolaryngology, and/or pulmonology. More commonly, this congenital pathology would be suspected in a much younger population, however, dysphagia lusoria is a relatively rare condition involving a vascular ring (usually an aberrant right subclavian artery). As children these individuals are asymptomatic but develop worsening dysphagia later in adulthood, presumably secondary to increasing calcification and blood pressure.
 - CTA Chest (CPT® 71275) OR MRA Chest (CPT® 71555) are the preferred imaging studies in the evaluation of a suspected vascular ring.
 - CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260) OR MRI Chest without contrast (CPT® 71550) OR MRI Chest without and with contrast (CPT® 71552) can be performed as alternative exams in the evaluation of suspected vascular ring.

Background and Supporting Information

- Postoperative oropharyngeal dysphagia is one of the most common complications following anterior cervical spine surgery (ACSS), and is considered by some to be an inevitable result of this surgery, rather than a surgical complication.¹⁷
- Severe dysphagia after ACSS should prompt immediate evaluation to exclude any potentially reversible surgical complication such as bone graft dislodgement, hematoma or retropharyngeal abscess.¹⁷
- In general, history, exam, plain films, laryngoscopy, and videofluoroscopic swallow studies are considered the primary modalities for evaluation. The videofluoroscopic swallow study, in fact, is the gold standard in evaluation, and is very sensitive in patients post-ACSS, and should be considered the initial evaluation in patients who are status post ACSS with globus sensation, or mild dysphagia.¹⁷

Evidence Discussion

Dysphagia

- Imaging studies are complementary to endoscopy (and in certain cases, also manometry) in the evaluation of dysphagia. The optimal imaging study depends on the nature and location of the dysphagia, as well as clinical setting. Fluoroscopy, however, is usually the first line choice.
- Modified barium swallow study (videofluoroscopic procedure performed in conjunction with a speech therapist) is generally first line for oropharyngeal dysphagia. CT is generally not indicated because it does not assess motility, nor the oropharyngeal and esophageal mucosa as well. CT may be helpful if subsequent evaluation if initial studies are not revealing, or if there are suspicious findings.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

V1.0.2025

- Barium esophagram is generally first line for retrosternal dysphagia. CT is generally
 not indicated because it does not assess motility, nor esophageal mucosa as well. CT
 may be helpful if subsequent evaluation if initial studies are not revealing, or if there
 are suspicious findings.
- Fluoroscopy still remains the imaging of choice for initial evaluation of early (as well as late) post-operative dysphagia, within the oropharyngeal or retrosternal regions. Utilizing a water-soluble contrast first, followed by barium if necessary, suspected leaks or fistulas may be investigated. Esophagrams are highly specific for leaks, but not as sensitive as CT. If high clinical suspicion remains following negative esophagram, esophagography and CT combined have a sensitivity and negative predictive value of 100%, but a specificity of 27% and positive predictive value of 56%.
- For oropharyngeal and retrosternal dysphagia, contrasted CT of the neck and/or chest is indicated when there is concern of early post-operative complications, such as leak, fluid collection, abscess, or hematoma.

Page 58 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

References (Neck-3)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Guelfguat M, Kaplinskiy V, Reddy SH, DiPoce J. Clinical guidelines for imaging and reporting ingested foreign bodies [published correction appears in AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014 Sep;203(3):694. DiPoce, C Jason [corrected to DiPoce, Jason]]. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2014;203(1):37-53. doi:10.2214/AJR.13.12185
- 2. Takada M, Kashiwagi R, Sakane M, Tabata F, Kuroda Y. 3D-CT diagnosis for ingested foreign bodies. Am J Emerg Med. 2000;18(2):192-193. doi:10.1016/s0735-6757(00)90018-4
- 3. ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Ikenberry SO, Jue TL, et al. Management of ingested foreign bodies and food impactions. Gastrointest Endosc. 2011;73(6):1085-1091. doi:10.1016/j.gie.2010.11.010
- 4. ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Pasha SF, Acosta RD, et al. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation and management of dysphagia. Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;79(2):191-201. doi:10.1016/j.gie.2013.07.042
- 5. Katz PO, Gerson LB, Vela MF. Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of gastroesophageal reflux disease [published correction appears in Am J Gastroenterol. 2013 Oct;108(10):1672]. Am J Gastroenterol. 2013;108(3):308-329. doi:10.1038/ajg.2012.444
- 6. Liu LWC, Andrews CN, Armstrong D, et al. Clinical Practice Guidelines for the Assessment of Uninvestigated Esophageal Dysphagia. J Can Assoc Gastroenterol. 2018;1(1):5-19. Published 2018 Feb 9. doi:10.1093/jcag/ gwx008
- 7. Lee BE, Kim GH. Globus pharyngeus: a review of its etiology, diagnosis and treatment. World J Gastroenterol. 2012;18(20):2462-2471. doi:10.3748/wjg.v18.i20.2462
- 8. Expert Panel on Vascular Imaging, Gunn AJ, Kalva SP, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Nontraumatic Aortic Disease. J Am Coll Radiol. 2021;18(5S):S106-S118. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2021.02.004
- 9. Expert Panel on Cardiac Imaging:, Woodard PK, Ho VB, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Known or Suspected Congenital Heart Disease in the Adult. J Am Coll Radiol. 2017;14(5S):S166-S176. doi:10.1016/ j.jacr.2017.02.036
- 10. Expert Panel on Gastrointestinal Imaging:, Levy AD, Carucci LR, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Dysphagia. J Am Coll Radiol. 2019;16(5S):S104-S115. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.007
- 11. ASGE Standards of Practice Committee, Pasha SF, Acosta RD, et al. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation and management of dysphagia. Gastrointest Endosc. 2014;79(2):191-201. doi:10.1016/j.gie.2013.07.042
- 12. Poletto E, Mallon MG, Stevens RM, Avitabile CM. Imaging Review of Aortic Vascular Rings and Pulmonary Sling. J Am Osteopath Coll Radiol. 2017;6(2):5-14
- 13. Hellinger JC, Daubert M, Lee EY, Epelman M. Congenital thoracic vascular anomalies: evaluation with stateof-the-art MR imaging and MDCT. Radiol Clin North Am. 2011;49(5):969-996. doi:10.1016/j.rcl.2011.06.013 2011;49(5):969-996. doi:10.1016/j.rcl.2011.06.013
- 14. Manning MA, Shafa S, Mehrotra AK, Grenier RE, Levy AD. Role of Multimodality Imaging in Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease and Its Complications, with Clinical and Pathologic Correlation. RadioGraphics. 2020;40(1):44-71. doi:10.1148/rg.2020190029
- 15. Yoshimura N, Fukahara K, Yamashita A, et al. Congenital vascular ring. Surg Today. 2020;50(10):1151-1158. doi:10.1007/s00595-019-01907-5
- 16. Hanneman K, Newman B, Chan F. Congenital Variants and Anomalies of the Aortic Arch. Radiographics. 2017;37(1):32-51. doi:10.1148/rg.2017160033
- 17. Anderson KK, Arnold PM. Oropharyngeal dysphagia after anterior cervical spine surgery: a review. Global Spine J. 2013;3(4):273-286. doi:10.1055/s-0033-1354253
- 18. Leinwand K, Brumbaugh DE, Kramer RE. Button Battery Ingestion in Children: A Paradigm for Management of Severe Pediatric Foreign Body Ingestions. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am. 2016;26(1):99-118. doi:10.1016/ j.giec.2015.08.003
- 19. Alhilali L, Seo SH, Branstetter BF 4th, Fakhran S. Yield of neck CT and barium esophagram in patients with globus sensation. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35(2):386-389. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A3683
- 20. Lantos JE, Levine MS, Rubesin SE, Lau CT, Torigian DA. Comparison between esophagography and chest computed tomography for evaluation of leaks after esophagectomy and gastric pull-through. J Thorac Imaging. 2013;28(2):121-128. doi:10.1097/RTI.0b013e31826ff062

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 59 of 105

V1.0.2025

Neck Mass/Swelling/ Adenopathy (Neck-5)

Guideline

Neck Mass/Swelling/Adenopathy (Neck-5.1) References (Neck-5)

Neck Mass/Swelling/Adenopathy (Neck-5.1)

NK.NM.0005.1.A

v1.0.2025

- Cervical lymphadenitis is common and follows most viral or bacterial infections of the ears, nose and throat. Painful acute lymphadenopathy should be treated with a trial of conservative therapy for 2-weeks, including antibiotics if appropriate. If there is improvement with conservative treatment, advanced imaging is not indicated. If the adenopathy persists, it can be imaged as per below. 1,2,4
- Ultrasound (CPT® 76536) can be considered for ANY of the following: 1,2,4
 - Cervical adenopathy/lymphadenitis or an inflammatory, infective, or reactive mass that has failed a 2-week trial of treatment (including antibiotics if appropriate) or observation^{1,2}
 - Anterior neck masses²
 - Any ill-defined mass, fullness or asymmetry²
- CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) can be initially considered if:^{2,4}
 - Neck mass with any ONE of the following:
 - Size ≥1.5cm⁴
 - Mass present ≥2 weeks or of uncertain duration⁴
 - Non-tender neck masses⁴
 - Firm texture or fixation of the mass⁴
 - Suspected peritonsillar, retropharyngeal or other cervical space abscess²
 - Ulceration of skin overlying the neck mass^{4,7}
 - Ear pain ipsilateral to the neck mass⁴
 - Associated onset of hoarseness persistent for greater than 3-weeks¹⁰
 - Associated onset of throat pain, tonsil asymmetry, oral or oropharyngeal ulceration, weight loss, or hemoptysis^{4,7}
 - History of malignancy that would be primary or metastatic to the neck⁴
 - Prior ultrasound results, if performed, are suspicious or indeterminate for malignancy²
 - Isolated tonsil asymmetry with concerning features such as suspicious appearance, firmness, palatal immobility, rapid unilateral enlargement, history of malignancy, or immune compromise. 11-13
 - Carcinoma found in a lymph node or other neck mass²
 - Suspected or known sarcoidosis⁵
 - Preoperative evaluation of any neck mass²
- MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543) is supported if:2

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 61 of 105

- CT suggests the need for further imaging²
- Ultrasound or CT suggests neurogenic tumor (schwannoma, neurofibroma, glomus) tumor, etc.), vascular malformations, cystic neck mass^{7,9}, deep neck masses², or angiofibroma².
- MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543) is also directly supported without prior CT Neck or ultrasound requirement, if the head and neck specialist, or the provider in consultation with the head and neck specialist, has reasonable clinical concern for:
 - skull base or nasopharyngeal neoplasm, OR
 - potential perineural invasion/cranial nerve involvement, AND/OR
 - extensive dental amalgam which may obscure the anatomy on CT in individuals with oral cavity neoplasm.

Background and Supporting Information

- Inflammatory neck adenopathy is often associated with upper respiratory infection, pharyngitis, dental infection, HIV and toxoplasmosis. Occasionally it is associated with sarcoidosis and tuberculosis.
- Malignancy is a greater possibility in adults that are heavy drinkers and smokers, but HPV associated disease is on the rise and there can be a high suspicion for malignancy even without these traditional risk factors.
- ENT evaluation can be helpful in determining the need for advanced imaging.
- Although CT and MRI can have characteristic appearances for certain entities, biopsy and histological diagnosis are the only way to obtain a definitive diagnosis. The preferred initial method of biopsy is Ultrasound guided core needle biopsy of the mass.5,6
- The most common causes of neoplastic cervical adenopathy are metastasis from head and neck tumors or lymphoma.
- Tonsil asymmetry is a common exam finding in both adults and children and is often benign. In cases of associated suspicious characteristics, neck imaging is supported, even if there is not an associated neck mass. 11-13
- MRI has great specificity for determining the boundaries and prevalence of developmental neck cysts. It may thus be considered optimal to use only MRI, which leads to a correct diagnosis in more than 90% of cases.9

Evidence Discussion

 CT has several benefits that support its utilization as a primary imaging modality, including its availability and cost. CT imaging is generally easily tolerated by patients because of short scanning time (<5 minutes) and large scanner bore. While CT utilizes ionizing radiation, the average dose of 3 mSv (equivalent to approximately 150 chest x-rays) is considered acceptable in the adult population.

V1.0.2025

- MRI is preferred for tumors of the nasopharynx or when there is a cranial nerve concern on physical examination because of its sensitivity to abnormalities of the skull base and in the detection of perineural spread. MRI also offers improved tissue contrast and can help detect subclinical tumors not evident with nasal endoscopy.
- Ultrasound is also used to characterize neck masses, to guide tissue sampling, and to search for additional masses. It is both noninvasive and inexpensive. Ultrasound is, however, best suited for evaluation of superficial tissue, in situations where there will be a delay in obtaining CT or MRI, if the use of contrast medium is contraindicated, or as an adjunct to expedite FNA biopsy.

Page 63 of 105

References (Neck-5)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Ferrer R. Lymphadenopathy: differential diagnosis and evaluation. Am Fam Physician. 1998;58(6):1313-1320.
- 2. Expert Panel on Neurologic Imaging:, Aulino JM, Kirsch CFE, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Neck Mass-Adenopathy. *J Am Coll Radiol.* 2019;16(5S):S150-S160. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.025
- 3. Shulman ST, Bisno AL, Clegg HW, et al. Clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis and management of group A streptococcal pharyngitis: 2012 update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America [published correction appears in Clin Infect Dis. 2014 May;58(10):1496. Dosage error in article text]. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2012;55(10):e86-e102. doi:10.1093/cid/cis629
- 4. Pynnonen MA, Gillespie MB, Roman B, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Evaluation of the Neck Mass in Adults Executive Summary. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2017;157(3):355-371. doi:10.1177/0194599817723609
- Chapman MN, Fujita A, Sung EK, et al. Sarcoidosis in the Head and Neck: An Illustrative Review of Clinical Presentations and Imaging Findings. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2017;208(1):66-75. doi:10.2214/AJR.16.16058
- McKnight CD, Glastonbury CM, Ibrahim M, Rivas-Rodriguez F, Srinivasan A. Techniques and Approaches for Safe, High-Yield CT-Guided Suprahyoid Head and Neck Biopsies. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2017;208(1):76-83. doi:10.2214/AJR.16.16558
- 7. Pynnonen MA, Gillespie MB, Roman B, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Evaluation of the Neck Mass in Adults. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2017;157(2_suppl):S1-S30. doi:10.1177/0194599817722550
- 8. National Comprehensive Cancer Network® (NCCN®) Guidelines® Version 4.2024 May 1, 2024. Head and Neck Cancers. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/head-and-neck.pdf. Referenced with permission from the NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines®) for Head and Neck Cancers Version 4.2024. © 2024 National Comprehensive Cancer Network® (NCCN®). All rights reserved. NCCN Guidelines® and illustrations herein may not be reproduced in any form for any purpose without the express written permission of the NCCN. To view the most recent and complete version of the NCCN Guidelines®, go online to NCCN.org.
- 9. Yunusova L, Rizaev J, Aoyama T, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging in the diagnosis of cystic lesions of the neck. *Ann Cancer Res Ther.* 2021;29(1):102-109. doi:10.4993/acrt.29.102
- Stachler RJ, Francis DO, Schwartz SR, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Hoarseness (Dysphonia) (Update) [published correction appears in Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018 Aug;159(2):403]. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018;158(1_suppl):S1-S42. doi:10.1177/0194599817751030
- 11. Cinar F. Significance of asymptomatic tonsil asymmetry. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2004;131(1):101-103. doi:10.1016/j.otohns.2004.02.004
- 12. Puttasiddaiah P, Kumar M, Gopalan P, Browning ST. Tonsillectomy and biopsy for asymptomatic asymmetric tonsillar enlargement: are we right?. *J Otolaryngol*. 2007;36(3):161-163.
- Edwards D, Sheehan S, Ingrams D. Unilateral tonsil enlargement in children and adults: is routine histology tonsillectomy warranted? A multi-centre series of 323 patients. *J Laryngol Otol.* 2023;137(9):1022-1026. doi:10.1017/S002221512200216X

V1.0.2025

Recurrent Laryngeal Nerve Palsy (Neck-7)

Guideline

Recurrent Laryngeal Nerve Palsy (Neck-7.1) References (Neck-7)

Recurrent Laryngeal Nerve Palsy (Neck-7.1)

NK.PA.0007.1.A

v1.0.2025

- The following are supported with new diagnosis⁶ of idiopathic unilateral vocal fold paralysis/immobility or weakness, as identified on videostroboscopy or laryngoscopy by an Otolaryngologist—Head and Neck surgeon, or a clinician in consultation with such a specialist:^{1,4,8,9}
 - MRI Brain without and with contrast (CPT® 70553) OR MRI Brain without contrast (CPT® 70551)

AND

 MRI Orbit/Face/Neck with and without contrast (CPT® 70543) OR CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491)

AND

 CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260) (Strongly recommended for left vocal fold paralysis and may be indicated for right vocal fold paralysis. If requested, see <u>Background and Supporting Information</u>.)^{1-4,7-10}

Background and Supporting Information 1-10

- The right and left recurrent laryngeal nerves supply the motor innervation of the right and left vocal folds/cords, respectively. They are branches off of the Vagus Nerve, CN X. The entire pathway from origin to endpoint of this nerve must be visualized in cases of presumed idiopathic vocal fold paralysis, newly identified by laryngoscopy, to search for a possible cause. From the origin of the vagus at the medulla oblongata to the looping down into the superior mediastinum and back to the neck of its branching nerve (the recurrent laryngeal nerve)—advanced imaging is required to screen for a cause for otherwise idiopathic vocal fold paralysis/paresis. The greater the degree of motion impairment, the more likely it is to find a cause on imaging.
- The superior mediastinum is most noteworthy for containing the take-off point of the three great branches of the aortic arch: the brachiocephalic trunk (also known as the innominate artery), the left common carotid artery, and the left subclavian artery.
- The extent of the CT Neck with contrast, to be inclusive of the entirety of the course of the recurrent laryngeal nerve in question, would have to extend to the "thoracic inlet" portion of the superior mediastinum on the right, and the "aortic triangle" portion of the superior mediastinum on the left.
- Contrasted CT Chest is strongly supported with left vocal cord palsy due to the lower course of the recurrent laryngeal nerve branch on the left side of the body. It curves

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

inferior to the aortic arch and ascends in the groove between the trachea and the esophagus. However, the course of the recurrent laryngeal nerve on the right side may be as low as the level at which the brachiocephalic artery meets the subclavian artery, and this area of the thoracic inlet may or may not be contained within the anatomic extent of a CT neck at all institutions.

 Repeat imaging for a pre-existing diagnosis of idiopathic unilateral vocal cord paralysis may be considered on a case by case basis. Recommendations include possibly repeating advanced imaging as above within 5 years after initial diagnosis and workup, or performing regular (annual) clinical evaluations with imaging reserved for the development of new symptoms or exam findings.⁶

Evidence Discussion

Evaluation of Idiopathic Unilateral Vocal Fold Paralysis/Immobility

- Idiopathic unilateral vocal fold immobility is a diagnosis of exclusion. When it is noted
 that a vocal cord is immobile on laryngoscopy, the etiology must be sought. If it is
 not apparent on history and laryngoscopy, this work-up involves imaging the entire
 pathway of the motor nerve supply to the involved side of the larynx—from the brain
 to the superior mediastinum.
- Generally, CT imaging does not have a significant diagnostic yield in the evaluation of idiopathic unilateral vocal fold paralysis/immobility and otherwise unnecessarily exposes patients to radiation.

References (Neck-7)

v1.0.2025

- Merati AL, Halum SL, Smith TL. Diagnostic testing for vocal fold paralysis: survey of practice and evidence-based medicine review. Laryngoscope. 2006;116(9):1539-1552. doi:10.1097/01.mlg.0000234937.46306.c2
- Paddle PM, Mansor MB, Song PC, Franco RA Jr. Diagnostic Yield of Computed Tomography in the Evaluation of Idiopathic Vocal Fold Paresis. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2015;153(3):414-419. doi:10.1177/0194599815593268
- 3. Chew HS, Goh JCG, Tham DYA. Diagnostic yield of computed tomography in the evaluation of unilateral vocal fold palsy. *J Laryngol Otol.* 2021;135(3):255-258. doi:10.1017/S0022215121000463
- 4. Misono S, Merati AL. Evidence-based practice: evaluation and management of unilateral vocal fold paralysis. *Otolaryngol Clin North Am.* 2012;45(5):1083-1108. doi:10.1016/j.otc.2012.06.011
- Stachler RJ, Francis DO, Schwartz SR, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Hoarseness (Dysphonia) (Update) [published correction appears in Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018 Aug;159(2):403]. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018;158(1_suppl):S1-S42. doi:10.1177/0194599817751030
- Noel JE, Jeffery CC, Damrose E. Repeat Imaging in Idiopathic Unilateral Vocal Fold Paralysis: Is It Necessary?. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2016;125(12):1010-1014. doi:10.1177/0003489416670654
- 7. Paquette CM, Manos DC, Psooy BJ. Unilateral vocal cord paralysis: a review of CT findings, mediastinal causes, and the course of the recurrent laryngeal nerves [published correction appears in Radiographics. 2012 Nov-Dec;32(7):2166]. *Radiographics*. 2012;32(3):721-740. doi:10.1148/rg.323115129
- 8. Rubin AD, Sataloff RT. Vocal fold paresis and paralysis. *Otolaryngol Clin North Am.* 2007;40(5):1109-1131. doi:10.1016/j.otc.2007.05.012
- 9. Ivey CM. Vocal Fold Paresis. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2019;52(4):637-648. doi:10.1016/j.otc.2019.03.008
- 10. Politano S, Morell F, Calamari K, DeSilva B, Matrka L. Yield of Imaging to Evaluate Unilateral Vocal Fold Paralysis of Unknown Etiology. *Laryngoscope*. 2021;131(8):1840-1844. doi:10.1002/lary.29152

V1.0.2025

Thyroid and Parathyroid (Neck-8)

Guideline

Thyroid Nodule (Neck-8.1)
Hyperthyroidism and Hypothyroidism (Neck-8.2)
Parathyroid Imaging (Neck-8.3)
Parathyroid Incidentaloma (Neck-8.4)
References (Neck-8)

Thyroid Nodule (Neck-8.1)

NK.PT.0008.1.A

v1.0.2025

- **Serum thyrotropin (TSH)** should be measured in the initial evaluation of thyroid nodule/mass/asymmetry/goiter but is not required for follow-up imaging.^{1,3,6,7}
- Ultrasound (US) Neck (CPT® 76536) is required as the initial study prior to any advanced imaging studies for evaluation of a palpable thyroid nodule/mass/ asymmetry/goiter.^{3,5}
 - Ultrasound is also indicated for nodules incidentally found on CT, MRI, or PET (focal activity).^{2,3,6}
- See <u>Thyroid Cancer-Surveillance/Follow-Up (ONC-6.4)</u> for thyroid nodules that are biopsy proven thyroid cancer but are being monitored on active surveillance.
- A thyroid nodule detected for the first time during pregnancy should be managed in the same way as in non-pregnant individuals, except for avoiding the use of radioactive agents for diagnostic and therapeutic purposes.³
- Nuclear scan (CPT®78013 or CPT® 78014) is indicated if the serum TSH is subnormal and ANY of the following:
 - Single or multiple thyroid nodules^{1,3,6,7}
 - Suspicion of ectopic thyroid tissue³
 - Presence of thyroid nodule in the setting of Grave's disease^{3,7}
- Nuclear medicine thyroid scan (CPT® 78013 or CPT® 78014) is considered for ANY of the following (TSH is not required prior to imaging in the below settings):
 - Evaluate eligibility for radioiodine therapy³
 - Select nodules to biopsy in multinodular goiter even if TSH not low^{1,6,7}
 - Substernal goiter with compressive symptoms (e.g., dyspnea, stridor, cough, dysphonia, dysphagia)
 - Non-diagnostic or indeterminate FNA of thyroid nodule (e.g., follicular lesion of undetermined significance), to see if hot (functioning) nodule that may be benign vs cold nodule
- CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491), or CT Neck without contrast (CPT® 70490), or MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without contrast (CPT® 70540), or MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543):

Imaging should be done only after initial thyroid ultrasound has been performed.3

MRI and CT **are not** indicated for routine thyroid nodule evaluation and should only be considered for:⁵

- evaluation of extent of known substernal goiter.^{3,7}
- suspected airway compression (i.e., subjective sense of dyspnea or choking sensation in the clinical history with known multinodular goiter).^{3,7}

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

Effective: November 1, 2025

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline

- presence of pathologic lymph nodes in cervical regions not visualized on ultrasound.3
- clinically suspected advanced thyroid disease, including invasive primary tumor.^{3,6,7}
- any preoperative planning for thyroid disease. 3,5,9,10
- CT Chest without contrast (CPT® 71250) or with contrast (CPT® 71260) is also indicated for:
 - preoperative planning for individuals with substernal extension of the thyroid, pulmonary symptoms, or abnormalities on recent chest x-ray, and should be ordered by a surgeon or in consultation with a surgeon.¹⁰
- Thyroglossal duct cysts (TGDC) are the most common type of congenital neck cyst of the midline neck, and may be first diagnosed in adulthood, though more commonly in early childhood.^{8,9}
 - A physical exam feature includes the rise and fall of the midline mass with protrusion and retraction of the tongue, due to its embryonal connection to the foramen cecum.8,9
 - There is a small risk (about 1%) of incidental malignant degeneration within the TGDC, particularly within adults, and therefore, it is uniformly managed surgically. The Sistrunk procedure, which involves resection of the TGDC and its complete tract within the surrounding midline tissues—to include the middle third of the hyoid bone, is considered the gold standard in surgical management with a less than 5% risk of recurrence.8,9
 - Advanced imaging, per surgeon's request—or a provider in consultation with the head and neck surgeon, to include Neck Ultrasound (CPT® 76536) AND/OR CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) or MRI Neck with and without contrast (CPT® 70543), is generally supported pre-operatively, or for the evaluation of a suspected recurrence.8,9

Background and Supporting Information

- The American College of Rheumatology (ACR) Thyroid Imaging, Reporting, and Data System (TI-RADS), consisting of five levels, is utilized for recommendations in determining US follow-up vs FNA of thyroid nodule(s). TI-RADS levels are determined based on the ultrasound appearance of the nodule. Grading criteria are available at https://www.acr.org/-/media/ACR/Files/RADS/TIRADS/TI-RADS-chart.pdf?la=en.
- The American Thyroid Association (ATA) guidelines from 2015 also use imaging characteristics and size for thyroid nodule risk stratification however size cutoffs are slightly more generous when compared to ACR-TIRADs. Sonographic imaging and/or biopsy requests in accordance with ATA criteria are appropriate.
- Link to ATA's thyroid nodule risk related to ultrasound appearance:³
 - https://www.liebertpub.com/cms/10.1089/thy.2015.0020/asset/images/large/ figure2.jpeg

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

- Link to ATA's FNA criteria:3
 - https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/core/lw/2.0/html/tileshop_pmc/ tileshop_pmc_inline.html?title=Click%20on%20image%20to %20zoom&p=PMC3&id=4739132_fig-1.jpg
- Fine-Needle Aspiration (FNA) biopsy is indicated for suspicious and/or large thyroid nodules prior to CT or MRI imaging.³
- Ultrasound is not used to screen: 1) the general population, 2) individuals with
 normal thyroid on palpation with a low risk of thyroid cancer, 3) individuals with
 hyperthyroidism, 4) individuals with hypothyroidism or 5) individuals with thyroiditis.
 Conversely, US can be considered in individuals who have no symptoms but are
 high-risk as a result of: history of head and neck irradiation, total body irradiation
 for bone marrow transplant, exposure to fallout from radiation during childhood or
 adolescence, as well as family history of thyroid cancer syndromes such as MEN2,
 medullary or papillary thyroid cancer, Cowden's disease, familial adenomatous
 polyposis, Carney complex, Werner syndrome/progeria.
- There is insufficient evidence supporting the use of PET to distinguish indeterminate thyroid nodules that are benign from those that are malignant.
- 18FDG-PET imaging is not routinely recommended for the evaluation of thyroid nodules with indeterminate cytology. Routine preoperative 18FDG-PET scanning is not recommended.
- Elastography provides information about nodule stiffness that is complementary to gray scale ultrasound findings in nodules with indeterminate cytology or ultrasound findings. It should not be used as a substitute for gray scale ultrasound.
- Use of ultrasound contrast medium is not recommended for the diagnostic evaluation of thyroid nodules and its current use is restricted to definition of size and limits of necrotic zones after minimally invasive nodule ablation techniques.

Evidence Discussion

- Ultrasound (US) plays a key role in determining which nodules display characteristics suspicious for malignancy and warrant biopsy. Of palpable thyroid nodules, the American College of Radiology (ACR) states, "US provides high-resolution imaging to show that the palpable abnormality is within the thyroid and is the best study to characterize the nodule for the risk of malignancy"⁵. US is also the best study to demonstrate goiter size and evaluate thyroid morphology.⁵
- Nuclear imaging with a radionuclide uptake and scan also plays an important role in thyroid imaging. In the setting of a suppressed thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) level, nuclear imaging helps to determine whether the patient has thyrotoxicosis.
- A thyroid nuclear scan, in conjunction with thyroid ultrasound, is also useful in the setting of a multinodular goiter and a normal TSH to identify hypofunctioning or isofunctioning nodules which should be targeted for biopsy.

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

V1.0.2025

- Neck CT is useful in determining the extent of a substernal goiter, evaluating whether a goiter is causing tracheal compression or deviation, assessing the extent of invasive thyroid cancer, or for preoperative imaging. It does not have a role in distinguishing benign from malignant thyroid nodules.
- Neck CT is preferred to neck MRI, as there is less respiratory motion artifact.
- FDG-PET/CT does not have a role in the initial imaging of a thyroid nodule.⁵

Page 73 of 105

Hyperthyroidism and Hypothyroidism (Neck-8.2)

NK.PT.0008.2.A

v1.0.2025

- Hyperthyroidism suspected⁴
 - Thyroid Uptake Study (CPT® 78012 or CPT® 78014) if ONE of the following:
 - TSH below normal range and elevated free T4 and/or free T3, OR
 - Subclinical hyperthyroidism with TSH <0.1 mU/L and normal free T4 and free T3, OR
 - Subclinical hyperthyroidism with TSH below the lower limit of normal but ≥0.1 and normal free T4 and free T3 in the setting of any of the following:
 - Age ≥65
 - Symptoms of hyperthyroidism
 - Presence of cardiac disease or osteoporosis
 - Ultrasound (US) Neck (CPT® 76536) if any of the following:
 - Palpable nodule on examination
 - Nuclear scanning is suggestive of thyroid nodular disease
 - Diagnostic uncertainty regarding the etiology of hyperthyroidism based on clinical presentation and initial biochemical evaluation
 - To evaluate thyroid dimensions for planning RAI treatment
 - Nuclear scanning is contraindicated (i.e., pregnancy, breastfeeding etc)
- Hyperthyroidism on therapy---For individuals with thyroid hormone levels (TSH, free T4 and free T3) within the normal, hypothyroid, or hyperthyroid range while receiving treatment with an anti-thyroid medication (methimazole or propylthiouracil/PTU):
 - Nuclear Scan (CPT® 78013 or CPT® 78014) if ONE of the following:
 - To determine the cause of hyperthyroidism if there was no diagnostic scan prior to the start of medical therapy
 - To characterize the uptake in a thyroid nodule(s) to properly triage the nodule for FNA if there was no diagnostic scan prior to the start of medical therapy
 - Thyroid Uptake Study (CPT® 78012 or CPT® 78014) if:
 - plan is for radioactive iodine therapy as definitive hyperthyroidism treatment.
- Hypothyroidism: There is no role for thyroid imaging in the workup of hypothyroidism in adults. Imaging for thyroid morphology does not help differentiate among causes of hypothyroidism, and all causes of hypothyroidism will have decreased radioiodine uptake.

Evidence Discussion

- The etiology of thyrotoxicosis is not always apparent in clinical presentation and therefore the use of diagnostic imaging studies is indicated to determine the etiology of hyperthyroidism.
- Thyroid nuclear scans play a central role in thyroid disease evaluation. They provide
 a planar image of the thyroid gland using a gamma camera to assess potential
 variability in the concentration of the radioisotope within thyroid tissue and can be
 combined with measurements of uptake of specific tracers and provide very useful
 information regarding thyroid pathology and function.
- Imaging with a radioiodine uptake and scan provides a valuable benefit as it can help confirm the cause for thyrotoxicosis and helps to decide the most appropriate treatment, which may vary depending on cause of hyperthyroidism.
- Imaging with a thyroid nuclear scan also has a role in planning therapy with radioactive iodine.
- Radioiodine uptake and scans can distinguish between high-uptake causes of thyrotoxicosis, such as Graves disease, toxic adenoma, and toxic multinodular goiter, and low-uptake causes, such as subacute thyroiditis.
- The scan component is helpful in differentiating between the high-uptake causes that show a focal uptake pattern, such as toxic adenoma or toxic multinodular goiter, and the high uptake causes that show a diffuse uptake pattern such as Graves disease.
- If radioiodine therapy is planned, the uptake component of the scan can then help determine the dose.
- A neck ultrasound is the best imaging study to evaluate thyroid morphology and can be a helpful adjunct study to a radioiodine uptake. Although a Doppler ultrasound may help to distinguish the cause of hyperthyroidism, a radionuclide uptake study is still preferred because it directly measures thyroid activity rather than inferring it based on blood flow.
- When a radioactive uptake scan shows nodules from toxic multinodular goiter or toxic adenoma, a neck ultrasound can confirm presence of nodules and also evaluate for suspicious features of malignancy.
- Though radioactivity exposure exists with the use of radioactive scans, the studies are an invaluable resource when helping to establish the cause of hyperthyroidism and guide treatment; guidelines as to when it is appropriate to order should be followed to avoid unnecessary radiation exposure.
- There is no role for imaging in the workup of hypothyroidism in adults. Imaging for thyroid morphology does not help differentiate among causes of hypothyroidism, and all causes of hypothyroidism will have decreased radioiodine uptake.

Parathyroid Imaging (Neck-8.3)

NK.PT.0008.3.A

v1.0.2025

- Classic primary hyperparathyroidism
 - Parathyroid Planar Imaging (CPT® 78070), Parathyroid Planar Imaging with SPECT (CPT® 78071), or Parathyroid Planar Imaging with SPECT/CT (preferred study) (CPT® 78072)^{2,3,5} AND/OR Ultrasound (CPT® 76536)^{1,2} AND/OR 4D CT Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70492) are appropriate if BOTH of the following conditions are met:¹⁻³
 - PTH and Calcium levels are elevated (See <u>Background and Supporting</u> <u>Information</u>)
 - Intention of the study is preoperative localization
 - All parathyroid nuclear scan codes (CPT® 78070, CPT® 78071, CPT® 78072) include thyroid subtraction when performed and no additional thyroid nuclear scan CPT codes are required unless otherwise indicated in Thyroid Nodule (Neck-8.1) or Hyperthyroidism and Hypothyroidism (Neck 8.2).
 - Reporting or billing CPT® 78800 for the purpose of intraoperative parathyroid localization using a gamma probe is not supported if performed along with a parathyroid nuclear scan (CPT® 78070, CPT® 78071, CPT® 78072).
 - Ultrasound (CPT® 76536) can be ordered independently to evaluate the thyroid per criteria in Thyroid Nodule (Neck-8.1) or Hyperthyroidism (Neck 8.2).
 - 3D Imaging (CPT® 76376 or CPT® 76377) is indicated with a 4D CT Neck.
 - MRI Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543) for cases of re-operation, difficult localization or ionizing radiation contraindication^{1,6} as ordered by an Endocrinologist, Parathyroid surgeon, or Radiologist or any provider in consultation with one of these specialists.
 - CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260) in rare circumstances in the evaluation of ectopic mediastinal parathyroid adenomas¹⁴ as ordered by an Endocrinologist, Parathyroid surgeon, or Radiologist or any provider in consultation with one of these specialists.
 - Choline PET/CT (CPT® 78815 or CPT® 78816) is considered experimental and investigational for preoperative localization in cases of primary hyperparathyroidism.¹⁵⁻¹⁷
 - Repeat imaging is supported both in individuals with prior non-localizing imaging who have not yet undergone parathyroid exploration OR in cases of hyperparathyroidism that recurs or persists after parathyroid surgery if reimaging is being ordered by a surgeon or any provider after consultation with a surgeon with expertise in parathyroidectomy.¹

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

- Primary hyperparathyroidism variants
 - Primary hyperparathyroidism with non-elevated serum calcium (serum calcium) level normal and PTH elevated)
 - Confirmatory study is elevated ionized calcium, elevated albumin corrected calcium or elevated historic calcium levels.^{1,4}
 - Hypercalcemia with inappropriately non-suppressed PTH (calcium level elevated and PTH normal)
 - PTH level ≥25 pg/mL is consistent with primary hyperparathyroidism.
 - See Background and Supporting Information for more information.
 - Intention of parathyroid imaging should be for pre-operative localization.
 - Use the same guidance on imaging modalities as described in "classic" primary hyperparathyroidism.

Primary Hyperparathyroidism variants:

	Calcium	PTH	Confirms/strongly suggests primary hyperparathyroidism
Classic primary hyperparathyroidism	High	High	Yes
Primary hyperparathyroidism with non-elevated serum calcium	Normal	High	Elevated ionized albumin corrected or historic calcium levels*
Hypercalcemia with inappropriately nonsuppressed PTH	High	Normal	PTH ≥25 pg/ml

- Normocalcemic hyperparathyroidism
 - Serum calcium levels (including ionized calcium levels) are always normal and PTH levels are elevated.
 - Secondary causes of PTH elevation are excluded. See <u>Background</u> and Supporting Information for differential diagnosis of secondary hyperparathyroidism.
 - Calcium, PTH and clinical status should be monitored annually.
 - In the event of laboratory progression to hypercalcemia, refer to "classic" primary hyperparathyroidism for imaging guidance.
 - In the event of clinical progression (decline in bone mineral density or new fracture/renal stone/nephrocalcinosis), imaging for the intent of preoperative

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D Effective: November 1, 2025 UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline

localization is as requested by or after consultation with a specialist or any provider in consultation with a specialist.¹⁸

- Secondary renal hyperparathyroidism
 - Serum calcium levels are low or normal (but may also be elevated in more advanced disease) and PTH levels are very elevated.
 - Imaging for the intent of preoperative localization as requested by or after consultation with a specialist if all of the following are met:
 - Individual has stage 3a-stage 5 chronic kidney disease (GFR<60).
 - PTH level is >9x upper limit of normal reference range for the lab testing facility (~585 pg/mL) despite standard medical or pharmacologic therapy (calcimimetics, calcitriol and/or vitamin D analogs).¹⁹
- Tertiary hyperparathyroidism
 - Serum calcium and PTH levels are elevated as a result of long standing secondary hyperparathyroidism in individuals on renal replacement therapy or after renal transplant.
 - Imaging for the intent of preoperative localization as requested by or in consultation with a specialist.

Hyperparathyroidism subtypes:

	Calcium	PTH	Clinical Hallmarks	
Normocalcemic Hyperparathyroidism	Normal	High	Calcium never elevated	
Secondary Renal Hyperparathyroidism	Low/Normal/High	Very High	Stage 3a-5 CKD, PTH >9x ULN	
Tertiary Hyperparathyroidism	High	High	ESRD/renal transplant	

Background and Supporting Information

- Hypercalcemia in individuals with primary hyperparathyroidism may be determined by elevated serum calcium, elevated serum ionized calcium, elevated serum calcium level corrected for albumin, or historic calcium elevation. A comparison of serial measurements of calcium is helpful in determining the presence of true hypercalcemia as calcium levels may be variable over time.
- Parathyroidectomy candidacy should be determined by the provider, however national guidelines recognize the following criteria for surgery:^{1,4}
 - All individuals <50 years of age, regardless of whether objective features are present or absent

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

Effective: November 1, 2025

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline
Proprietary Information of United Healthcare, Copyright © 2025 U

Page 78 of 105

- All symptomatic individuals, including those with kidney stones, hypercalcemic crises, pathologic fractures or other associated symptoms
- Individuals with findings concerning for parathyroid cancer (very high calcium >13)
- All asymptomatic individuals with the following:
 - Serum calcium >1.0 mg/dl (0.25 mmol/l) above the normal range
 - BMD by DEXA: T-score ≤2.5 at the lumbar spine, total hip femoral neck or distal 1/3 radius (The forearm- i.e., distal 1/3 radius is preferentially impacted by primary hyperparathyroidism as this area is rich in cortical bone.)
 - Vertebral fracture by x-ray, CT, MRI and vertebral fracture assessment
 - Estimated glomerular filtration rate of less than 60 ml/min
 - Urinary calcium excretion >400 mg in 24 hours
 - Nephrolithiasis or nephrocalcinosis by x-ray, ultrasound or CT
- Asymptomatic individuals who cannot participate in appropriate medical surveillance
- Asymptomatic individuals desiring definitive surgical management
- For cases of "normocalcemic hyperparathyroidism" in which primary hyperparathyroidism is not confirmed, additional investigation for secondary causes of hyperparathyroidism (renal insufficiency, hypercalciuria as a primary renal abnormality, vitamin D deficiency and gastrointestinal malabsorption problems such as short gut syndrome, celiac disease, Crohn's disease or a prior Roux-en-Y bypass surgery) is indicated.^{1,18}
- For cases of hypercalcemia in which primary hyperparathyroidism is not confirmed, additional consideration for other causes of hypercalcemia (malignancy including PTH-RP mediated and myeloma, granulomatous disease, FHH, medications including thiazide diuretics, excessive calcium/vitamin D supplementation and the history of or present lithium use) is indicated.¹

Evidence Discussion

- The purpose of parathyroid imaging is to aid in localizing hyperfunctioning parathyroid gland(s) for the purpose of curative surgery. Imaging has no role in the diagnosis of hyperparathyroidism.
- There may be a need for more than one modality in the localization of a parathyroid adenoma as studies have shown because no one modality is superior over others,
- The sensitivity and PPV of imaging modalities will vary in different situations, such as whether the patient has a single parathyroid adenoma or if multiple parathyroid glands are involved, if the imaging is for an initial surgical intervention versus a re-operation, and whether the patient has primary, secondary, or tertiary hyperparathyroidism.

Parathyroid Incidentaloma (Neck-8.4)

NK.PT.0008.4.A

v1.0.2025

- A mass incidentally found on neck imaging that may represent an enlarged parathyroid gland, should prompt laboratory testing including calcium and PTH levels.¹⁻⁵
 - If laboratory abnormalities suggest hyperparathyroidism, i.e., "functioning parathyroid incidentaloma", see <u>Hyperparathyroidism (NECK- 8.3)</u> for imaging recommendations.
 - If there are no laboratory abnormalities and diagnoses other than parathyroid incidentaloma are suspected, see <u>Neck Mass/Swelling/Adenopathy (NECK- 5.1)</u> for imaging recommendations.
 - Parathyroid nuclear scans are commonly requested for an evaluation of a PTI however the sensitivity of these scans are low in individuals with normal calcium/PTH and no clinical symptoms of primary hyperparathyroidism.^{5,6} Reliance on either a positive scan or negative scan to decide if surgery is indicated is not supported by current literature.
- If a parathyroid incidentaloma is suspected on imaging prior to planned thyroid surgery or other head/neck surgery⁴, the following studies are indicated if ordered by the surgical team or any provider in consultation with the surgical team:
 - Parathyroid Planar Imaging (CPT® 78070), Parathyroid Planar Imaging with SPECT (CPT® 78071), or Parathyroid Planar Imaging with SPECT/CT (CPT® 78072) AND/OR Ultrasound (CPT® 76536) AND/OR 4D CT Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70492)
- Ultrasound (US) Neck (CPT® 76536) is indicated annually if the mass was not removed surgically.³

Background and Supporting Information

- "Parathyroid incidentalomas" include parathyroid adenomas found unexpectedly at the time of surgery or seen on ultrasound.¹⁻⁶
- Normal sized parathyroid glands (~6mm) are not usually identified by most imaging modalities, so enlargement warrants laboratory evaluation to rule out pathologic causes such as primary hyperparathyroidism or rarely parathyroid carcinoma.¹⁻⁴
- Sonographic imaging features of a parathyroid incidentaloma (ovoid, hypoechoic, well circumscribed and adjacent to but separate from the thyroid either posteriorly or inferiorly) may have overlap with perithyroidal lymph nodes and exophytic thyroid nodules in a multinodular goiter.¹⁻⁴
- The literature does report cases of pathologically confirmed parathyroid adenomas/ hyperplasia in individuals with normal serum calcium and PTH levels, so these

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

CSKAD000OH.D

Effective: November 1, 2025

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline

- enlarged parathyroid glands, may represent an early stage of hyperparathyroidism. It is unclear what percentage of non-functioning PTIs become hyper-secreting over time, but many of these masses are surgically managed.^{2,3,4,6}
- Normally sized and normally functioning parathyroid glands do not take up sestamibi or tetrofosmin.⁷ The likelihood of a positive parathyroid nuclear scan is low in the setting of normal calcium and PTH levels.5,6
- Parathyroid fine needle aspiration biopsy has been used historically however its diagnostic use is limited, due to the potential for hemorrhage and fibrosis which make eventual surgical dissection and pathologic interpretation more difficult.^{1,4}

Evidence Discussion

- With the advent of high resolution CT scans, ultrasounds and other imaging modalities, along with their widespread use as diagnostic modalities, parathyroid lesions are increasingly being incidentally found on these imaging studies
- The distinct features of parathyroid lesions are readily seen on ultrasound imaging
- If lab work does not indicate hyperfunctioning of the parathyroid gland, then these lesions can be monitored annually with ultrasound as parathyroid nuclear scans have low sensitivity for detection in patients with normal parathyroid function.
- Parathyroid nuclear scans, 4D CT of the Neck, and Neck ultrasound studies can be used in evaluation of parathyroid incidentalomas found prior to a pending neck surgery to aid in preoperative evaluation, as determined by the surgical team.

V1.0.2025

References (Neck-8)

v1.0.2025

Thyroid

- 1. Hoang JK, Langer JE, Middleton WD, et al. Managing incidental thyroid nodules detected on imaging: white paper of the ACR incidental Thyroid Findings Committee. J Am Coll Radiol. 2015;12(2):143-150. doi:10.1016/ j.jacr.2014.09.038
- 2. Gharib H, Papini E, Garber JR, et al. American Association Of Clinical Endocrinologists, American College Of Endocrinology, And Associazione Medici Endocrinologi medical guidelines for clinical practice for the diagnosis and management of thyroid nodules-2016 update. Endocr Pract. 2016;22(5):622-639. doi:10.4158/ EP161208.GL
- 3. Haugen BR, Alexander EK, Bible KC, et al. 2015 American Thyroid Association Management Guidelines for Adult Patients with Thyroid Nodules and Differentiated Thyroid Cancer: The American Thyroid Association Guidelines Task Force on Thyroid Nodules and Differentiated Thyroid Cancer. Thyroid. 2016;26(1):1-133. doi:10.1089/thy.2015.0020
- 4. Donangelo I, Suh SY. Subclinical hyperthyroidism: when to consider treatment. Am Fam Physician. 2017;95(11):710-716.
- 5. Expert Panel on Neurological Imaging:, Hoang JK, Oldan JD, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Thyroid Disease. J Am Coll Radiol. 2019;16(5S):S300-S314. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.004
- 6. Ross DS, Burch HB, Cooper DS, et al. 2016 American Thyroid Association Guidelines for Diagnosis and Management of Hyperthyroidism and Other Causes of Thyrotoxicosis [published correction appears in Thyroid. 2017 Nov;27(11):1462. doi: 10.1089/thy.2016.0229.correx]. Thyroid. 2016;26(10):1343-1421. doi:10.1089/ thy.2016.0229
- 7. Tessler FN, Middleton WD, Grant EG, et al. ACR Thyroid Imaging, Reporting and Data System (TI-RADS): White Paper of the ACR TI-RADS Committee. J Am Coll Radiol. 2017;14(5):587-595. doi:10.1016/ j.jacr.2017.01.046
- 8. Corvino A, Pignata S, Campanino MR, et al. Thyroglossal duct cysts and site-specific differential diagnoses: imaging findings with emphasis on ultrasound assessment. J Ultrasound. 2020;23(2):139-149. doi:10.1007/ s40477-020-00433-2
- 9. Chou J, Walters A, Hage R, et al. Thyroglossal duct cysts: anatomy, embryology and treatment. Surg Radiol Anat. 2013;35(10):875-881. doi:10.1007/s00276-013-1115-3
- 10. Hanson MA, Shaha AR, Wu JX. Surgical approach to the substernal goiter. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2019;33(4):101312. doi:10.1016/j.beem.2019.101312

Parathyroid

- 1. Wilhelm SM, Wang TS, Ruan DT, et al. The American Association of Endocrine Surgeons Guidelines for Definitive Management of Primary Hyperparathyroidism. JAMA Surg. 2016;151(10):959-968. doi:10.1001/ jamasurg.2016.2310
- 2. Bilezikian JP, Brandi ML, Eastell R, et al. Guidelines for the management of asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism: summary statement from the Fourth International Workshop. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;99(10):3561-3569. doi:10.1210/jc.2014-1413
- 3. Udelsman R, Åkerström G, Biagini C, et al. The surgical management of asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism: proceedings of the Fourth International Workshop. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;99(10):3595-3606. doi:10.1210/jc.2014-2000
- 4. Parnell KE, Oltmann SC. The surgical management of primary hyperparathyroidism: an updated review. Int J Endocr Oncol. 2018;5(1). doi:10.2217/ije-2017-0019
- 5. ACR-SPR Practice Parameter For The Performance of Parathyroid Scintigraphy. Revised 2019.
- 6. Kunstman JW, Kirsch JD, Mahajan A, Udelsman R. Clinical review: Parathyroid localization and implications for clinical management. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2013;98(3):902-912. doi:10.1210/jc.2012-3168

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 82 of 105

- 7. Orr LE, Mckenzie TJ, Thompson GB, Farley DR, Wermers RA, Lyden ML. Surgery for Primary Hyperparathyroidism with Normal Non-suppressed Parathyroid Hormone can be Both Challenging and Successful. World J Surg. 2018;42(2):409-414. doi:10.1007/s00268-017-4323-x
- 8. Bahl M. Preoperative Parathyroid Imaging: Trends in Utilization and Comparative Accuracy of Sonography, Scintigraphy, and 4-Dimensional Computed Tomography. J Comput Assist Tomogr. 2019;43(2):264-268. doi:10.1097/RCT.0000000000000821
- 9. Kukar M, Platz TA, Schaffner TJ, et al. The use of modified four-dimensional computed tomography in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism: an argument for the abandonment of routine sestamibi singlepositron emission computed tomography (SPECT). Ann Surg Oncol. 2015;22(1):139-145. doi:10.1245/ s10434-014-3940-y
- 10. Kelly HR, Hamberg LM, Hunter GJ. 4D-CT for preoperative localization of abnormal parathyroid glands in patients with hyperparathyroidism: accuracy and ability to stratify patients by unilateral versus bilateral disease in surgery-naive and re-exploration patients. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014;35(1):176-181. doi:10.3174/ ajnr.A3615
- 11. Solorzano CC, Carneiro-Pla D. Minimizing cost and maximizing success in the preoperative localization strategy for primary hyperparathyroidism. Surg Clin North Am. 2014;94(3):587-605. doi:10.1016/j.suc.2014.02.006
- 12. Wang TS, Cheung K, Farrokhyar F, Roman SA, Sosa JA. Would scan, but which scan? A cost-utility analysis to optimize preoperative imaging for primary hyperparathyroidism. Surgery, 2011:150(6):1286-1294, doi:10.1016/ j.surg.2011.09.016
- 13. Lubitz CC, Stephen AE, Hodin RA, Pandharipande P. Preoperative localization strategies for primary hyperparathyroidism: an economic analysis. Ann Surg Oncol. 2012;19(13):4202-4209. doi:10.1245/ s10434-012-2512-2
- 14. Mortenson MM, Evans DB, Lee JE, et al. Parathyroid exploration in the reoperative neck: improved preoperative localization with 4D-computed tomography. J Am Coll Surg. 2008;206(5):888-896. doi:10.1016/ j.jamcollsurg.2007.12.044
- 15. Boccalatte LA, Higuera F, Gómez NL, et al. Usefulness of 18F-Fluorocholine Positron Emission Tomography-Computed Tomography in Locating Lesions in Hyperparathyroidism: A Systematic Review. JAMA Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2019;145(8):743-750. doi:10.1001/jamaoto.2019.0574
- 16. Broos WAM, van der Zant FM, Knol RJJ, Wondergem M. Choline PET/CT in parathyroid imaging: a systematic review. Nucl Med Commun. 2019;40(2):96-105. doi:10.1097/MNM.000000000000952
- 17. Parvinian A, Martin-Macintosh EL, Goenka AH, et al. 11C-Choline PET/CT for Detection and Localization of Parathyroid Adenomas. AJR Am J Roentgenol. 2018;210(2):418-422. doi:10.2214/AJR.17.18312
- 18. Cusano NE, Silverberg SJ, Bilezikian JP. Normocalcemic primary hyperparathyroidism. J Clin Densitom. 2013;16(1):33-39. doi:10.1016/j.jocd.2012.12.001
- 19. Erratum: Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) CKD-MBD Update Work Group. KDIGO 2017 Clinical Practice Guideline Update for the Diagnosis, Evaluation, Prevention, and Treatment of Chronic Kidney Disease-Mineral and Bone Disorder (CKD-MBD). Kidney Int Suppl. 2017;7:1-59. Kidney Int Suppl (2011). 2017;7(3):e1. doi:10.1016/j.kisu.2017.10.001
- 20. Expert Panel on Neurological Imaging, Zander D, Bunch PM, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Parathyroid Adenoma. J Am Coll Radiol. 2021;18(11S):S406-S422. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2021.08.013
- 21. Bilezikian JP, Khan AA, Silverberg SJ, et al. Evaluation and Management of Primary Hyperparathyroidism: Summarv Statement and Guidelines from the Fifth International Workshop. J Bone Miner Res. 2022;37(11):2293-2314. doi:10.1002/jbmr.4677

Parathyroid Incidentaloma

- 1. Patel KN, Yip L, Lubitz CC, et al. The American Association of Endocrine Surgeons Guidelines for the Definitive Surgical Management of Thyroid Disease in Adults. Ann Surg. 2020;271(3):e21-e93. doi:10.1097/ SLA.000000000003580
- 2. Sung JY. Parathyroid ultrasonography: the evolving role of the radiologist. Ultrasonography. 2015;34(4):268-274. doi:10.14366/usg.14071
- 3. Ghervan C, Silaghi A, Nemeş C. Parathyroid incidentaloma detected during thyroid sonography prevalence and significance beyond images. Med Ultrason. 2012;14(3):187-191.
- 4. Shroff P, McGrath GA, Pezzi CM. Incidentalomas of the parathyroid gland: multiple presentations, variable function, and review of the literature. Endocr Pract. 2005;11(6):363-369. doi:10.4158/EP.11.6.363

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only):

CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 83 of 105

V1.0.2025

- Khanna S, Singh S, Khanna AK. Parathyroid incidentaloma. *Indian J Surg Oncol.* 2012;3(1):26-29. doi:10.1007/ s13193-012-0143-5
- Frasoldati A, Pesenti M, Toschi E, Azzarito C, Zini M, Valcavi R. Detection and diagnosis of parathyroid incidentalomas during thyroid sonography. *J Clin Ultrasound*. 1999;27(9):492-498. doi:10.1002/ (sici)1097-0096(199911/12)27:9<492::aid-jcu2>3.0.co;2-h
- 7. Kannan S, Milas M, Neumann D, Parikh RT, Siperstein A, Licata A. Parathyroid nuclear scan. A focused review on the technical and biological factors affecting its outcome. *Clin Cases Miner Bone Metab.* 2014;11(1):25-30.
- 8. Bilezikian JP, Khan AA, Silverberg SJ, et al. Evaluation and Management of Primary Hyperparathyroidism: Summary Statement and Guidelines from the Fifth International Workshop. *J Bone Miner Res.* 2022;37(11):2293-2314. doi:10.1002/jbmr.4677

V1.0.2025

Imaging of the Larynx, Trachea, and Bronchus (Neck-9)

Guideline

Imaging of the Larynx, Trachea, and Bronchus (Neck-9.1) References (Neck-9)

Page 85 of 105

Effective: November 1, 2025

Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Imaging of the Larynx, Trachea, and Bronchus (Neck-9.1)

NK.TR.0009.1.A

v1.0.2025

- Initial evaluation for suspected laryngotracheal pathology:
 - Direct visualization of the upper airway (via laryngoscopy, with or without bronchoscopy), and can also include
 - Plain x-rays of the neck with or without chest x-ray
- To further evaluate definite abnormalities found on either of the above, including laryngotracheal, tracheal, or bronchial anomalies, foreign bodies or persistent segmental or lobar lung collapse:
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) OR CT Neck without contrast (CPT® 70490)
 AND/OR
 - CT Chest with contrast (CPT® 71260) OR CT Chest without contrast (CPT® 71250), depending on the anatomic level of the lesion.
 - See <u>Squamous Cell Carcinomas of the Head and Neck—Suspected/</u>
 <u>Diagnosis (ONC-3.1)</u> for suspected laryngotracheal tumor.
- For suspected subglottic stenosis (SGS) after evaluation by a specialist or in consultation with a specialist who has directly visualized the upper airway:
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) OR CT Neck without contrast (CPT® 70490) is supported.
- For obstructive physiology in the setting of tracheomalacia:
 - Expiratory HRCT (CPT® 71250) is supported.¹

Background and Supporting Information

- Bronchoscopy can further evaluate the distal endobronchial tree.
- Suspected laryngotracheal disease can be identified by inspiratory or biphasic stridor and a characteristic flow-volume loop of PFTs.¹
- The visualization of tracheal or bronchial "inspissation" or thickening of secretions without an abnormality, is not a risk for malignancy.³
- CT with multiplanar reformatting has proven comparable to rigid bronchoscopy with a 100% sensitivity and specificity of detecting SGS and for measuring length and grade of stenosis.⁵

V1.0.2025

Evidence Discussion

- Radiographs by means of neck and chest radiographs are sensitive for only those radio opaque foreign bodies but have value in providing information regarding other chest pathology such as presence of consolidation, atelectasis and bronchiectasis.⁶
- CT is more sensitive than x ray in identifying airway foreign bodies due to its higher resolution.⁷
- CT scan can rapidly and accurately identify laryngo-tracheo-bronchial abnormalities prior to bronchoscopy such as pneumonia, airway stenosis, atelectasis, effusion and consolidation.⁷⁻⁹
- CT provides a sensitivity of more than 96% and a specificity of more than 97% in comparison to bronchoscopy for detecting tracheomalacia. CT provides the advantage of simultaneously evaluating mediastinal, vascular and lung pathologies.¹⁰

References (Neck-9)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Dyer DS, Mohammed TL, Kirsch J, et al. ACR appropriateness Criteria® chronic dyspnea: suspected pulmonary origin. J Thorac Imaging. 2013;28(5):W64-W66. doi:10.1097/RTI.0b013e31829a2dc3
- 2. Obusez EC, Jamjoom L, Kirsch J, Gildea T, Mohammed TL. Computed tomography correlation of airway disease with bronchoscopy: part I--nonneoplastic large airway diseases. Curr Probl Diagn Radiol. 2014;43(5):268-277. doi:10.1067/j.cpradiol.2014.05.002
- 3. Gould MK, Donington J, Lynch WR, et al. Evaluation of individuals with pulmonary nodules: when is it lung cancer? Diagnosis and management of lung cancer, 3rd ed: American College of Chest Physicians evidencebased clinical practice guidelines. Chest. 2013;143(5 Suppl):e93S-e120S. doi:10.1378/chest.12-2351
- 4. Expert Panel on Thoracic Imaging:, McComb BL, Ravenel JG, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Chronic Dyspnea-Noncardiovascular Origin. J Am Coll Radiol. 2018;15(11S):S291-S301. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2018.09.015
- 5. Pasick LJ, Anis MM, Rosow DE. An Updated Review of Subglottic Stenosis: Etiology, Evaluation, and Management. Curr Pulmonol Rep. 2022;11(2):29-38. doi:10.1007/s13665-022-00286-6
- 6. Bajaj D, Sachdeva A, Deepak D. Foreign body aspiration. J Thorac Dis. 2021;13(8):5159-5175. doi:10.21037/ jtd.2020.03.94
- 7. Kara K, Ozdemir C, Tural Onur S, Satici C, Tokgoz Akyil F, Nedime Sokucu S. Late Diagnosis of Foreign Body Aspiration in Adults: Case Series and Review of the Literature. Respir Care. 2024;69(3):317-324. Published 2024 Feb 28. doi:10.4187/respcare.10723
- 8. Liu X, Ni F, Guo T, et al. Risk factors associated with radiolucent foreign body inhalation in adults: a 10-year retrospective cohort study. Respir Res. 2022;23(1):238. Published 2022 Sep 10. doi:10.1186/ s12931-022-02165-9
- 9. Abdel Razek AA. Imaging of connective tissue diseases of the head and neck. Neuroradiol J. 2016;29(3):222-230. doi:10.1177/1971400916639605
- 10. Wallis C, Alexopoulou E, Antón-Pacheco JL, et al. ERS statement on tracheomalacia and bronchomalacia in children. Eur Respir J. 2019;54(3):1900382. Published 2019 Sep 28. doi:10.1183/13993003.00382-2019

V1.0.2025

Neck Pain (Neck-10)

Guideline

Neck Pain (Cervical) (Neck-10.1) Torticollis and Dystonia (Neck-10.2) Eagle's Syndrome (Neck-10.3) References (Neck-10)

V1.0.2025

Neck Pain (Cervical) (Neck-10.1)

NK.NP.0010.1.A

v1.0.2025

- Neck pain is usually related to a specific process including pharyngitis, radiculopathy, adenopathy, mass, carotid dissection and torticollis, and therefore found elsewhere in these guidelines.¹
- For the evaluation of neck pain or other symptoms which may involve the cervical spine, including myelopathy and cervical radiculopathy,¹ see <u>Spine Imaging</u> Guidelines.

Torticollis and Dystonia (Neck-10.2)

NK.NP.0010.2.A

v1.0.2025

Older Child (beyond infancy) or Adult¹

- To identify fracture or malalignment in cases of trauma:
 - Initial evaluation with recent trauma (without a high-risk mechanism of injury–see
 <u>SP-3.2 Neck (Cervical Spine) Trauma</u>) is by plain radiographs of the cervical
 spine. 10,11,12 If inconclusive:
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) AND/OR
 - CT Cervical Spine without contrast (CPT[®] 72125)
- In the clinical setting of cervical spine trauma with an associated neurologic deficit:
 - MRI Cervical Spine without contrast (CPT® 72141) is supported.
- To evaluate for soft tissue or neurological cause in cases with no trauma history:
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491), AND/OR
 - MRI Cervical Spine without contrast (CPT® 72141), OR
 - CT Cervical Spine without contrast (CPT® 72125)
 - Positive→ Further advanced imaging is not required if CT Neck or CT/MRI Cervical Spine has identified local cause.
 - Negative→ MRI Brain without and with contrast (CPT® 70553) to exclude CNS cause.

Evidence Discussion

- Plain radiography continues to be the primary imaging modality for the initial diagnosis of neck concerns in cases of trauma without high-risk mechanism of injury.
- CT offers superior depiction of cortical bone and is more sensitive than radiographs in assessing facet degenerative disease, osteophyte formation, and other osseous structures.
- Patients with abnormal neurological findings benefit from MRI to help identify spinal cord abnormalities and soft tissue causes in the workup of dystonia and/or torticollis.
- Risks associated with imaging include but are not limited to radiation exposure and contrast complications.

Eagle's Syndrome (Neck-10.3)

NK.NP.0010.3.A

v1.0.2025

Also known as "calcified stylohyoid ligament", "elongation of styloid process", or "stylocarotid artery syndrome".

- "Classic Eagle Syndrome"
 - Typically seen in individuals after pharyngeal trauma or tonsillectomy^{4,5}
 - · Characterized by ipsilateral dull, persistent pharyngeal pain, centered in the ipsilateral tonsillar fossa, that can be referred to the ear, and exacerbated by rotation of the head
 - Other symptoms may include dysphagia, sensation of foreign body in the throat, tinnitus, or cervicofacial pain.
 - If Eagle Syndrome is suspected on exam and/or lateral neck x-ray:^{4,5}
 - CT Maxillofacial with contrast (CPT® 70487) OR CT Maxillofacial without contrast (CPT® 70486) AND/OR
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) OR CT Neck without contrast (CPT® 70490)
- "Stylocarotid Artery Syndrome" (i.e., the anterior circulation equivalent of "bow hunter syndrome"—rotational vertebral artery occlusion syndrome^{8,9})
 - It is characterized by the compression of the internal or external carotid artery (with their peri-vascular sympathetic fibers) by a laterally or medially deviated styloid process.
 - It is related to a pain along the distribution of the artery, which is provoked and exacerbated by rotation and compression of the neck.
 - It is not correlated with tonsillectomy.
 - If Stylocarotid Artery Syndrome is suspected on exam and/or lateral neck x-ray:
 - CT Maxillofacial with contrast (CPT® 70487) AND/OR
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491)
 - Dynamic/Positional CTA (CPT® 70498) is also supported to assess for concerns of vascular compression (see also General Guidelines - CT and MR Angiography (CTA and MRA) (HD-1.5)9 and General Guidelines - Other Imaging Situations (HD-1.7)⁶
 - In cases of impingement of the internal carotid artery, there may be referred supraorbital pain and parietal headache. In cases of external carotid artery irritation, the pain radiates to the infraorbital region.
- CT scanning (and in particular, 3-D CT scanning) represents an extremely valuable imaging tool in patients with Eagle syndrome. 3-D rendering (CPT® 76376 or CPT®

76377) is supported as an add on to CT Neck (CPT® 70491 **or** CPT® 70490), if requested, for accurate evaluation of the styloid process in relation to its anatomic relationship with the other head and neck structures, in surgical planning.⁷ See <u>3D</u> <u>Rendering (Preface-4.1)</u>.

Background and Supporting Information

- Torticollis or cervical dystonia is an abnormal twisting of the neck resulting in head rotation. Its causes are many and may be congenital or acquired and caused by trauma, infection/inflammation, neoplasm and/or idiopathic. It occurs more frequently in children and on the right side (75%).
- Eagle syndrome is characterized by recurrent pain in the oropharynx and face due to an elongated styloid process or calcified stylohyoid ligament. The styloid process is a slender outgrowth at the base of the temporal bone, immediately posterior to the mastoid apex.^{4,8}

Evidence Discussion

- If Eagle syndrome is suspected on exam and/or lateral neck xray, CT Maxillofacial or CT Neck are supported.^{4,7}
- CT is the preferred modality for evaluation of bony structures and detection of abnormalities associated with calcifications.
- Indications for cervicocerebral computed tomography angiography (CTA) or magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) of the head and neck vessels or include the diagnosis, characterization and/or surveillance of a variety of vascular conditions, including vascular compression of the internal or external carotid artery by an elongated styloid process (Eagle Syndrome).⁶
- Risks of CTA include exposure to ionizing radiation, thus, magnetic resonance angiography (MRA) is available as an alternative to reduce radiation exposure. In addition, MRA is an alternative for patients with iodinated contrast allergies or other contraindications to iodinated contrast.^{6,14}
- MRA, as an alternative modality, is noninvasive, and does not require iodinated contrast. Limitations include artifacts due to motion, slow or turbulent flow, and susceptibility effects, and claustrophobia. Additionally, MRA may not be a feasible option for those with contraindications to MRI such as incompatible pacemakers, cochlear implants, neurostimulators or other devices. In these scenarios, CTA may be the appropriate alternative.^{6,14,15}

References (Neck-10)

v1.0.2025

- Expert Panel on Neurological Imaging:, McDonald MA, Kirsch CFE, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria[®] Cervical Neck Pain or Cervical Radiculopathy. *J Am Coll Radiol*. 2019;16(5S):S57-S76. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.023
- 2. Haque S, Bilal Shafi BB, Kaleem M. Imaging of torticollis in children. *Radiographics*. 2012;32(2):557-571. doi:10.1148/rg.322105143
- 3. Boyko N, Eppinger MA, Straka-DeMarco D, Mazzola CA. Imaging of congenital torticollis in infants: a retrospective study of an institutional protocol. *J Neurosurg Pediatr.* 2017;20(2):191-195. doi:10.3171/2017.3.PEDS16277
- 4. Badhey A, Jategaonkar A, Anglin Kovacs AJ, et al. Eagle syndrome: A comprehensive review. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg*. 2017;159:34-38. doi:10.1016/j.clineuro.2017.04.021
- 5. Jalisi S, Jamal BT, Grillone GA. Surgical Management of Long-standing Eagle's Syndrome. *Ann Maxillofac Surg.* 2017;7(2):232-236. doi:10.4103/ams.ams_53_17
- ACR-ASNR-SPR Practice Parameter for the Performance and Interpretation of Cervicocerebral Computed Tomography Angiography (CTA). Revised 2020.
- Kent DT, Rath TJ, Snyderman C. Conventional and 3-Dimensional Computerized Tomography in Eagle's Syndrome, Glossopharyngeal Neuralgia, and Asymptomatic Controls. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg*. 2015;153(1):41-47. doi:10.1177/0194599815583047
- 8. Elimairi I, Baur DA, Altay MA, Quereshy FA, Minisandram A. Eagle's Syndrome. *Head Neck Pathol.* 2015;9(4):492-495. doi:10.1007/s12105-014-0599-4
- Chuang WC, Short JH, McKinney AM, Anker L, Knoll B, McKinney ZJ. Reversible left hemispheric ischemia secondary to carotid compression in Eagle syndrome: surgical and CT angiographic correlation. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2007;28(1):143-145.
- Expert Panel on Neurological Imaging and Musculoskeletal Imaging:, Beckmann NM, West OC, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Suspected Spine Trauma. J Am Coll Radiol. 2019;16(5S):S264-S285. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.002
- Hoffman JR, Mower WR, Wolfson AB, Todd KH, Zucker MI. Validity of a set of clinical criteria to rule out injury to the cervical spine in patients with blunt trauma. National Emergency X-Radiography Utilization Study Group [published correction appears in N Engl J Med 2001 Feb 8;344(6):464]. N Engl J Med. 2000;343(2):94-99. doi:10.1056/NEJM200007133430203
- 12. Thompson WL, Stiell IG, Clement CM, Brison RJ; Canadian C-Spine Rule Study Group. Association of injury mechanism with the risk of cervical spine fractures. 2009;11(1):14-22. doi:10.1017/s1481803500010873
- Expert Panel on Neurological Imaging:, McDonald MA, Kirsch CFE, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Cervical Neck Pain or Cervical Radiculopathy. *J Am Coll Radiol.* 2019;16(5S):S57-S76. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.023
- 14. ACR-ASNR-SNIS-SPR Practice Parameter for the Performance of Cervicocerebral Magnetic Resonance Angiography (MRA). Revised 2020.
- 15. Expert Panel on MR Safety, Kanal E, Barkovich AJ, et al. ACR guidance document on MR safe practices: 2013. *J Magn Reson Imaging*. 2013;37(3):501-530. doi:10.1002/jmri.24011

V1.0.2025

Salivary Gland Disorders (Neck-11)

Guideline

Salivary Gland Disorders (Neck-11.1) References (Neck-11)

Salivary Gland Disorders (Neck-11.1)

NK.SG.0011.1.A

v1.0.2025

Xerostomia (Dry Mouth)

- Salivary Gland Nuclear Imaging (one of CPT® 78230, CPT® 78231, or CPT® 78232) can be considered for any one of the following:
 - Dry mouth and either:
 - Sjögren's syndrome
 - Sialadenitis
 - History of head or neck radiation therapy
 - History of cerebral palsy
 - Parotid mass to allow preoperative diagnosis of Warthin's tumor

Salivary Gland Stones, Sialadenitis or Stenosis:¹

- Sialography (contrast dye injection) under fluoroscopy, can be performed to rule out a salivary duct stone or stricture, using
 - Post-sialography CT (CT Maxillofacial without contrast [CPT® 70486] for Stensen's duct of the parotid gland, which would be most common; or CT Neck without contrast [CPT® 70490] for the level of the Wharton's Duct); or postsialography MRI (MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without contrast [CPT® 70540]) OR
- CT Maxillofacial area with contrast (CPT® 70487) OR
- CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491)
 - CT performed only without IV contrast (CPT® 70490) may be helpful in a small minority of cases, such as cases of follow-up for known salivary stones, or for post-sialography imaging, as described above **OR**
- MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543)

Parotid or Other Salivary Gland Mass

- The following are appropriate:²
 - Ultrasound (CPT® 76536) is supported as initial or additional imaging and does not need to be completed prior to the performance of advanced imaging.
 - MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast preferred (CPT® 70543) or MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without contrast (CPT® 70540) OR
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) preferred or CT Maxillofacial area with contrast (CPT® 70487)

Repeat Imaging (CT or MRI, as above)⁴

 There is currently no standard timeframe for repeat advanced imaging to follow known benign pathology of the salivary gland that has been resected—partially or completely, or only observed. This holds true even if the salivary lesion has the potential for recurrence or malignant transformation (i.e., pleomorphic adenoma).

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

UnitedHealthcare Community Plan Coverage Determination Guideline Proprietary Information of United Healthcare. Copyright © 2025 United Healthcare Services, Inc.

Effective: November 1, 2025

Page 96 of 105

- Repeat advanced imaging, as requested by the surgeon or those in consultation with the surgical team, is indicated if recent history and exam demonstrate signs:
 - concerning for complications of surgery, or
 - recurrence or progression of neoplasm/lesion

Evidence Discussion

- Current history and comprehensive head & neck exam are required prior to any advanced imaging for suspected salivary gland pathology.
- CT should be performed with IV contrast to distinguish vessels from lymph nodes and to confirm if a mass is hypervascular. Dual-phase CT imaging (without and with IV contrast) is not supported.²
 - CT performed only without IV contrast may be helpful in a small minority of cases including cases of follow-up for known salivary stones or post-sialography studies.
- A recent study in the American Journal of Neuroradiology comparing contrast enhanced and non-contrast enhanced CT in the evaluation of sialolithiasis demonstrated excellent sensitivity and specificity with no false-positive results using contrast-enhanced CT alone (without the addition of non-contrasted images for comparison). Benefits of initial only contrast-enhanced CT include better evaluation of the ductal system, improved soft tissue contrast in assessing salivary masses and decreased radiation dose (compared to dual phase CT imaging (without and with IV contrast)).3
- The preferred modality to evaluate suspected parotid lesions is MRI of the face and/ or neck with and without IV contrast. It can provide comprehensive information about the full extent of the mass (ie, deep lobe involvement) and other local invasion (such as perineural tumor spread and possible extension into the temporal bone).
- Repeat Imaging (CT or MRI)⁴
 - There is currently no standard timeframe for repeat advanced imaging to follow known benign pathology of the salivary gland that has been resected—partially or completely, or only observed. This holds true even if the salivary lesion has the potential for recurrence or malignant transformation (i.e., pleomorphic adenoma).
 - Repeat advanced imaging, as requested by the surgeon or those in consultation with the surgical team, is indicated if recent history and exam demonstrate signs:
 - Concerning for complications of surgery, or
 - Recurrence or progression of neoplasm/lesion

V1.0.2025

References (Neck-11)

v1.0.2025

- 1. Wilson KF, Meier JD, Ward PD. Salivary gland disorders. Am Fam Physician. 2014;89(11):882-888.
- 2. Expert Panel on Neurologic Imaging:, Aulino JM, Kirsch CFE, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Neck Mass-Adenopathy. *J Am Coll Radiol.* 2019;16(5S):S150-S160. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.025
- 3. Purcell YM, Kavanagh RG, Cahalane AM, Carroll AG, Khoo SG, Killeen RP. The Diagnostic Accuracy of Contrast-Enhanced CT of the Neck for the Investigation of Sialolithiasis. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol.* 2017;38(11):2161-2166. doi:10.3174/ajnr.A5353
- 4. Wittekindt C, Streubel K, Arnold G, Stennert E, Guntinas-Lichius O. Recurrent pleomorphic adenoma of the parotid gland: analysis of 108 consecutive patients. *Head Neck*. 2007;29(9):822-828. doi:10.1002/hed.20613

V1.0.2025

Sore Throat, Odynophagia, and Hoarseness (Neck-12)

Guideline

Definitions (Neck-12.0) Sore Throat/Throat Pain/Odynophagia (Neck-12.1) Hoarseness (Neck-12.2) References (Neck-12)

Effective: November 1, 2025 Page 99 of 105

V1.0.2025

Definitions (Neck-12.0)

NK.ST.0012.0.A

v1.0.2025

- Hoarseness Altered voice quality reported by the individual
- Dysphagia Disordered or impaired swallowing i.e., food impactions, globus sensation, choking/aspiration, regurgitation (see <u>Dysphagia and Upper Digestive</u> <u>Tract Disorders (Neck-3.1)</u>)
- Odynophagia Painful swallowing

Page 100 of 105

Sore Throat/Throat Pain/Odynophagia (Neck-12.1)

NK.ST.0012.1.A

v1.0.2025

- See <u>Dysphagia and Upper Digestive Tract Disorders (Neck-3.1)</u> for dysphagia as the primary symptom.
- Sore Throat/Throat Pain/Odynophagia
 - Uncomplicated viral or streptococcal pharyngitis with sore throat³
 - Imaging studies are not indicated. See <u>Neck Mass/Swelling/Adenopathy</u> (<u>Neck-5.1</u>) for suspected complications of pharyngitis/tonsillitis, such as a cervical space abscess.
 - Postoperative throat pain or odynophagia after head and neck procedure with suspected complication of procedure:⁴
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491)
 - Sore throat/throat pain/odynophagia that is persistent or progressive for two or more weeks, in spite of any treatment measures or observation:
 - Initial evaluation is laryngoscopy
 - If the initial laryngoscopy is abnormal, or if it is negative, and if there is a continued suspicion of submucosal lesion of the pharynx^{2,4} due to any red flag symptoms (weight loss, referred otalgia, hoarseness, hemoptysis, and/or unilateral presentation of symptoms):
 - CT Neck with contrast (CPT® 70491) OR
 - MRI Orbit/Face/Neck without and with contrast (CPT® 70543)
 - Alarm symptoms of persistent unilateral throat pain or odynophagia with ipsilateral referred otalgia is especially suspicious for a submucosal tumor of the head and neck (versus more distal esophageal pathology).⁵
 - If subjective dysphagia AND odynophagia are both present and the initial laryngoscopy and neck exam are normal (i.e. no cervical space abscess or post-surgical complication is suspected), and no red flag symptoms are present, then barium esophagram (or GI upper endoscopy) is indicated prior to the advanced imaging studies of the neck listed above.^{5,6}

Evidence Discussion

 Both CT and MRI can be used to delineate masses and provide cross sectional visualization of lesions that are deep to the mucosal surface. CT has the advantage to being readily available, requiring less time and less expense when compared to MRI.^{7,8}

Adult Neck Imaging Guidelines (For Ohio Only): CSRAD008OH.D

V1.0.2025

Hoarseness (Neck-12.2)

NK.ST.0012.2.A

v1.0.2025

- Laryngoscopy is the primary diagnostic modality for evaluating individuals with hoarseness. Imaging studies, including CT and MRI, are unnecessary in most individuals with hoarseness because most hoarseness is self-limited or caused by pathology that can be identified by laryngoscopy alone.
- The need for advanced imaging is based upon abnormal findings upon laryngoscopy, 1 such as:
 - Immobile or partially mobile vocal cord [see Recurrent Laryngeal Nerve Palsy (NECK-7.1)]
 - Any growth, asymmetry, ulceration, or other suspected neoplasm of the glottis or supraglottis [see Neck Mass/Swelling/Adenopathy (Neck 5.1); see also ONC-3.0-3.4].

V1.0.2025

References (Neck-12)

v1.0.2025

- Stachler RJ, Francis DO, Schwartz SR, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Hoarseness (Dysphonia) (Update) [published correction appears in Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018 Aug;159(2):403. doi:10.1177/0194599818766900]. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2018;158(1_suppl):S1-S42. doi:10.1177/0194599817751030
- 2. Pynnonen MA, Gillespie MB, Roman B, et al. Clinical Practice Guideline: Evaluation of the Neck Mass in Adults. *Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg.* 2017;157(2_suppl):S1-S30. doi:10.1177/0194599817722550
- Shulman ST, Bisno AL, Clegg HW, et al. Clinical practice guideline for the diagnosis and management of group A streptococcal pharyngitis: 2012 update by the Infectious Diseases Society of America [published correction appears in Clin Infect Dis. 2014 May;58(10):1496. Dosage error in article text]. Clin Infect Dis. 2012;55(10):e86-e102. doi:10.1093/cid/cis629
- Expert Panel on Gastrointestinal Imaging:, Levy AD, Carucci LR, et al. ACR Appropriateness Criteria® Dysphagia. J Am Coll Radiol. 2019;16(5S):S104-S115. doi:10.1016/j.jacr.2019.02.007
- Belafsky PC. Odynophagia a Warning Sign and Indication for Timely Endoscopy. ENT Today. August 1, 2014. https://www.enttoday.org/article/literature-review-odynophagia-a-warning-sign-and-indication-for-timely-endoscopy/
- 6. Hwang C, Desai B, Desai A. Dysphagia and Odynophagia. In: Desai B, Desai A, eds. *Primary Care for Emergency Physicians*. Springer, Cham. 2017. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-44360-7_8
- 7. Rahim I, Napolitano A, Burd C, Lingam RK. Imaging of pharyngeal pathology. *Br J Radiol.* 2023;96(1149):20230046. doi:10.1259/bjr.20230046
- 8. McCormack SM, Nicewicz MJ. Complications and Diagnosis of Branchial Cleft Cysts: A Case Report. *Cureus*. 2022;14(12):e32667. Published 2022 Dec 18. doi:10.7759/cureus.32667

V1.0.2025

Policy History and Instructions for Use

\sim				
Gι	Π	\mathbf{a}	lın	Ω
\sim	4IV			·

Policy History and Instructions for Use

Policy History and Instructions for Use

Policy History and Instructions for Use

v1.0.2025

Instructions for Use

This Medical Policy provides assistance in interpreting United HealthCare Services, Inc. standard benefit plans. When deciding coverage, the federal, state (Ohio Administrative Code [OAC]) or contractual requirements for benefit plan coverage must be referenced as the terms of the federal, state (OAC) or contractual requirements for benefit plan coverage may differ from the standard benefit plan. In the event of a conflict, the federal, state (OAC) or contractual requirements for benefit plan coverage govern.

Before using this policy, please check the federal, state (OAC) or contractual requirements for benefit plan coverage. United HealthCare Services, Inc. reserves the right to modify its Policies and Guidelines as necessary. This Medical Policy is provided for informational purposes. It does not constitute medical advice.

United HealthCare Services, Inc. uses InterQual® for the primary medical/surgical criteria, and the American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) for substance use, in administering health benefits. If InterQual® does not have applicable criteria, United HealthCare Services, Inc. may also use United HealthCare Services, Inc.'s Medical Policies, Coverage Determination Guidelines, and/or Utilization Review Guidelines that have been approved by the Ohio Department for Medicaid Services. The United HealthCare Services, Inc.'s Medical Policies, Coverage Determination Guidelines, and Utilization Review Guidelines are intended to be used in connection with the independent professional medical judgment of a qualified health care provider and do not constitute the practice of medicine or medical advice.

Policy History/Revision Information

Date	Summary of Changes
02/01/2024	Annual evidence-based updates
07/01/2024	Interim evidence-based updates
05/01/2025	Annual evidence-based updates